#### **United Nations University**

Office at the United Nations

# What Comes After the War on Drugs – Flexibility, Fragmentation or Principled Pluralism?

Strengthening global drug policy at the 2016 United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem

Dr James Cockayne and Ms Summer Walker

A POLICY REPORT NOVEMBER 2015 - DRUG POLICY PROJECT



#### Photography

Cover: 2012 Meridith Kohut

- p. 3: UN Photo/Staton Winter
- p. 8: UN Photo/Christopher Herwig
- p. 11: Mia Collis/The Global Fund
- p. 17: Victor J. Blue
- p. 27: Ivan Damanik/NurPhoto/Corbis
- p. 29: AP Photo/Rodrigo Abd
- p. 32: UN Photo/Mark Garten
- p. 34: UN Photo/UNODC/Zalmai

Designed by Bomburo.com, printed in New York.

Copyright ©2015 United Nations University. All Rights Reserved.

ISBN 978-92-808-9013-6

### **Executive Summary**

In April 2016, diplomats, experts and civil society actors from around the world will gather for three days at a rare Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly in New York, called to address the world drug problem (UNGASS 2016). In some quarters, particularly in the Western Hemisphere, UNGASS 2016 is seen as a moment to rethink global drug control strategies. In other regions, UNGASS 2016 is viewed somewhat differently, as a time to build upon and strengthen the current approach to drug policy, as set out in a current Plan of Action adopted in 2009.

Throughout 2015, United Nations University (UNU) – a global think tank established by the UN General Assembly, and charged with contributing, through collaborative research, to collective efforts to resolve pressing global challenges – has been gathering stakeholders in a series of meetings at United Nations (UN) headquarters in New York, aimed at "Identifying Common Ground" ahead of UNGASS 2016. These meetings have addressed the relationship between contemporary global drug policy and public health, human rights, development and criminal justice. These meetings have been attended by delegates from more than 50 UN Member States, as well as representatives of 16 UN entities and 55 civil society and academic organizations.

Drawing on these consultations, this Policy Report outlines how the global drug control system works, including recent trends; describes three major perspectives going into UNGASS 2016: Orthodoxy, Scepticism and Swing Voting; explores the likely outcome of UNGASS 2016; and makes recommendations for strengthening that outcome.

The trend heading into UNGASS 2016 is becoming clear: Member States will largely coalesce around an affirmation of the existing regime, coupled with a call for *flexibility* in implementation of that regime. The United States and some Latin American countries have called for flexibility as a way to experiment with new approaches to implementing the existing drug control regime. Other states will, however, likely treat an agreement on flexibility as an acceptable response to their calls for respect for state sovereignty in setting domestic drug policy, including the use of strong punitive approaches.

There is consequently a danger that flexibility will lead, in time and after UNGASS 2016 is complete, to policy *fragmentation*: in practice, flexibility will mean very different things in different parts of the world, including being seen in some countries as lending support to existing, repressive drug control policies. We argue that the key to avoiding this outcome – fragmentation – is to ensure that flexibility is not treated as a code-word for unprincipled laissez faire, but instead is embedded in a process of collective drug policy development at the UN, based on a more detailed and holistic analysis by Member States and other stakeholders of 'what

works' in drug policy interventions. UNGASS 2016, we argue, should be seen not as the *end* of a conversation about drug policy, but as an opportunity to set up a structured and inclusive conversation between 2016 and 2019, when the current *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* comes to an end, and a new one will likely be adopted. We argue that UNGASS 2016 should initiate a conversation that, though leaving room for states to exercise flexibility and discretion, ensures that their policy choices are guided by three principles: 1) protection of human rights; 2) promotion of human development; and 3) guidance by the best available scientific evidence. We describe this as an approach based not simply on flexibility but on *principled pluralism*.

The Policy Report explores how four key issues will likely play out at UNGASS 2016 - penal policy, public health, development, and human rights - and identifies five areas of potential common ground that could set the stage for a discussion based on principled pluralism. On penal policy, we argue that while criminal justice and law enforcement-based approaches have been at the centre of global drugs policy for many decades, questions relating to penal policy - the role of capital, custodial and other forms of punishment - are central to drug policy debates in many parts of the world, going into UNGASS 2016. We show that many states are rethinking the role of domestic penal policy in drug control, experimenting with non-criminal penalties for minor drug offences, or diverting drug users into non-custodial intervention programmes encompassing medical, psychological, social services, employment and training, and other types of support and rehabilitation. Yet some states believe that questions of penal policy - including the use of the death penalty - are internal matters, not appropriately discussed in international forums. While we can expect the UNGASS 2016 Outcome Document to emphasize the importance of respect for proportionality, human rights and the rule of law, this will in part be due to the creative ambiguity these broad terms offer. Recognizing these constraints, our recommendation encourages accelerated action to develop a shared evidence base for global policy discussions in this area:

Recommendation 1 - Penal Policy

## Accelerate evidence sharing on drug control penal policy outcomes

UNGASS 2016 should create a forum to encourage states, international organizations, academics and civil society to share robust scientific evidence about a wide range of drug control penal policy interventions and their outcomes. This forum could provide a platform for South-South and triangular cooperation, and encourage the development of a stronger evidence base on penal policy ahead of the adoption of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action in 2019.

On public health, we note that the promotion of the "health and welfare of mankind" is the central policy objective of the entire international drug control

regime. We also note that there is also broad consensus among Member States around the importance of a focus on public health in drug policy. Two major public health areas will likely be debated at UNGASS 2016: access to controlled medicines and treatment for people with substance abuse problems, including harm reduction measures. We canvas the positions of a variety of Member States, international organizations, and key external stakeholders. Since the adoption of the 2009 Political Declaration, states have routinely reiterated the need for a "balanced and integrated" approach to drug policy – i.e. balancing law enforcement with public health. However, significant tensions have emerged in recent years not only over what that "balance" means in practice, but also over the weight that states should afford to different forms and sources of medical and public health expertise in deciding how to control specific substances. Given these tensions, our recommendations in this area suggest UNGASS 2016 initiate processes to provide objective, evidence-based analysis of – and opportunities for – global access to controlled medicines and greater system-wide coherence across the UN in drug disorder treatment:

Recommendation 2 - Access to Controlled Medicines

Establish a High-Level Independent Commission on access to controlled medicines

UNGASS 2016 should establish an high-level, independent, expert commission, supported by WHO, to analyse global access to controlled medicines and report back to the General Assembly or the UN Economic and Social Council, via the UN Secretary-General, on measures to improve it.

Recommendation 3 - Drug Dependence Treatment

Develop UN-wide guidance on treatment of drug use disorders

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to develop coherent, UNsystem-wide guidance on drug treatment programming, for application across UN programming contexts.

On development, we highlight how drug control policy choices will impact several aspects of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, not only Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 3.5 (substance abuse treatment), but also SDG 1 (End Poverty), SDG 11 (Sustainable Cities and Settlements), and SDG 16 (Peace and Justice, Strong Institutions). In adopting this agenda, UN Member States have already signalled their acceptance of sustainable development as a *universal* policy agenda, suggesting a willingness to move past rigid *developed v. developing country* thinking – including in dealing with substance abuse and drug control concerns. We demonstrate that some countries are ready to revisit global drug

control policy, precisely because they recognize that new approaches might unlock new development resources. However, global drug policy discussions continue to treat development as a marginal, not integral, aspect of effective drug control policy. *Alternative development* projects aim to provide alternative livelihoods and other forms of development support to communities displaced from illicit drug crop production by supply reduction measures. But programmes often reflect out-dated thinking about the economic geography of drug markets, focusing more on rural, agricultural producer communities than on urban producer and trafficking communities. If alternative development programming is to move from being a tool of charitable giving to a strategic tool driving pro-development community transformation, this will have to change. And in order for development considerations to be more fully integrated into global drug policy choices, we argue, states will need to reflect on their development impacts at the human, household, national and global levels. We offer an operational recommendation for moving this discussion forward:

Recommendation 4 – Human Development and Drug Control Metrics

#### Build new pro-development metrics to help prepare the next Political Declaration

Building on current discussions on drug control indicators for SDG 3.5 in the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators and the UN Statistical Commission, UNGASS 2016 should call on the UN Statistical Commission to initiate a formal workstream to develop new metrics measuring the human development impacts of drugs and drug control policies. If possible, such data should begin to be collected by national statistical agencies ahead of 2019, to inform the preparation of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action.

On human rights, we note that while the three existing drug control Conventions do not specifically reference human rights, it is clear that states are obliged to read the Conventions in light of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and to implement their Convention obligations in ways that respect human rights. This is recognized in the 2009 *Political Declaration and Plan of Action*, and in other products of the UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND) and the UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). The UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights has detailed how some drug policy choices negatively impact human rights in the areas of penal policy, protection of children, indigenous people's rights, and non-discrimination. We explain, however, that the elevation of human rights considerations within global drug policy will not go unopposed. As with matters of penal policy, some states see discussion of human rights as beyond the purview of the global drug control institutions. Given these political realities, we suggest that UNGASS 2016 focuses its efforts in this area on encouraging system-wide coherence within the UN system:

#### Recommendation 5 - Human Rights

#### Develop UN-wide guidance on protection of human rights in drug programming

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to task the UN System Task Force on Transnational Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking to develop a system-wide policy on protection of human rights in drug-related programming. This should operationalize, and build upon, the existing UN Human Rights Due Diligence Policy.

The Report closes with a sixth, procedural recommendation aimed at creating a space for further discussion of global drug policy between 2016 and 2019, based on principled pluralism, with four characteristics: it should be 1) inclusive; 2) driven by science; 3) pro-development; and 4) human rights protecting:

Recommendation 6 - Towards 2019

#### Create an Open Working Group on Drug Policy to prepare Global Drug Policy Goals for adoption in 2019

UNGASS 2016 should establish an Open Working Group on Drug Policy (OWGDP). The OWGDP should sit in New York between UNGASS 2016 and 2019, and present a proposal to the UN General Assembly for a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action, including measurable Global Drug Policy Goals. The OWGDP should draw its inspiration from the Open Working Group that produced the Sustainable Development Goals, including its troika system for state representation, and its extensive consultations with the UN system, civil society and interested stakeholders. The OWGDP should include an expert Scientific Advisory Committee, supported by World Health Organization, modelled on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change process (and thus including not only Member State officials but also independent scientific experts), tasked with reviewing and summarizing the state of global scientific knowledge in specific issues areas, such as penal policy, drugs and development, and drugs and public health. The OWGDP should also include a Human Rights Advisory Committee, tasked with ensuring that the OWGDP's proposal respects human rights.

#### Introduction

In April 2016, diplomats, experts and civil society actors from around the world will gather for three days at a rare Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly in New York, called to address the world drug problem (UNGASS 2016). This gathering reflects a growing sense in some quarters, particularly in the Western Hemisphere, that the so-called 'War on Drugs' has failed, and that global drug policy needs rethinking.

The broad contours of global drug policy were set in three global drug control conventions adopted in 1961, 1971 and 1988 (discussed further in Part 1). Member States periodically adopts a *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* to set out how these Conventions will be implemented.<sup>1</sup> Progress is more or less continuously



monitored by the 53-country, Vienna-based UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND). The current *Political Declaration and Plan of Action*, adopted in 2009, will expire in 2019. There is, however, growing concern that the current approach to drug control is not only failing to achieve its stated goal – the elimination of the use and trade of illicit narcotics – but also causing a wide range of negative, unintended consequences. In 2012, Mexico, Guatemala and Colombia convinced the rest of the United Nations (UN) General Assembly – some 190 other countries – to hold an extraordinary Special Session to discuss the world drug problem, three years ahead of the next expected review in 2019.

Throughout 2015, United Nations University (UNU) – a global think tank established by the UN General Assembly, and charged with contributing, through collaborative research to collective efforts to resolve the pressing global challenges – has been

gathering stakeholders in a series of meetings aimed at "Identifying Common Ground" ahead of UNGASS 2016. These meetings have been attended by representatives of over 50 countries, 16 UN entities, and 55 civil society and academic organizations. Drawing on these consultations, this Policy Report explains the major perspectives ahead of UNGASS 2016, explores its likely outcomes and makes recommendations for strengthening them.

In Part 1, we explain how the global drug control system is working. Part 2 describes three major perspectives going into UNGASS 2016: Orthodoxy, Scepticism and Swing Voting. We argue that these will likely interact to create a consensus at UNGASS 2016 around the idea of national flexibility in the implementation of the existing drug control Conventions. We highlight the risk of this flexibility morphing into fragmentation, and suggest steps to encourage, instead, principled pluralism in global drug policy: allowing states room for scientifically-based, pro-development policy experimentation while protecting human rights. Part 3 examines how four key issues will likely play out at UNGASS 2016 – penal policy, public health, development, and human rights - and identifies five areas of potential common ground. Finally, in Part 4, we argue that states should use UNGASS 2016 to set up a global conversation on drug policy, running through 2019, with four characteristics: it should be 1) inclusive; 2) driven by science; 3) pro-development; and 4) human rights protecting. After reviewing recent UN practice in similar global policy discussions, we recommend that UNGASS 2016 establishes a new multi-stakeholder Open Working Group on Drug Policy, modelled on the one that designed the new 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, to develop a new global drug policy incorporating Global Drug Control Goals, for adoption in 2019.



## Rethinking international drug control

#### THE REGIME

The international drug control system is established by three major conventions adopted over the last half century, which must also be read in the light of the Universal Declaration on Human Rights. The Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, adopted in 1961 and amended by a 1972 Protocol, is the cornerstone of the regime. It establishes a global drug control system, placing manufacturing, possession, trade and use restrictions on specific psycho-active substances such as cannabis, heroin, cocaine and methamphetamine, with the object of promoting the "health and welfare of mankind". The 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances expanded the scope of this global control regime to include psychotropic substances.<sup>2</sup> The 1988 United Nations Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances additionally requires countries to work individually and together to criminalize and combat the illicit drug trade.<sup>3</sup> While characterizing "addiction to narcotics drugs" as "a serious evil for the individual and ... fraught with social and economic danger to mankind", this regime pledges access to controlled medicines for the relief of pain and suffering.<sup>4</sup> There is consequently a tension built into global drug policy from the outset, recognizing narcotics as a source of both social harms and social goods. That tension, and how to manage it, remains at the heart of the global drug policy debate to this day.

The official venue for that debate is the United Nations Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND), an intergovernmental body created in 1946 that sits in Vienna and reports to the UN Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). CND reviews and amends the global schedules of prohibited and controlled narcotics, after receiving recommendations from the Expert Committee on Drug

Dependence (ECDD) of the World Health Organization (WHO), which evaluates the medical properties and abuse potential of specific substances. CND also makes non-binding recommendations about the broader implementation of the Conventions. While the UN General Assembly and ECOSOC, in New York, include 193 Member States, the CND comprises just 53 of these states. Since many countries do not have diplomatic representation in Vienna, they rarely sit on CND, giving them limited and infrequent participation. CND decisions are, like many in the UN, made by consensus, meaning that each Member State can block any decision it does not like. CND guides the UN's programmatic efforts to assist Member States in discharging their Convention obligations, mainly carried out by the UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), also based in Vienna. CND leads the preparations for UNGASS 2016.

While CND provides a forum for global drug policy discussions, the task of officially interpreting those Conventions falls to the International Narcotics Control Board (INCB), an independent, quasi-judicial expert body comprised of 13 individual members, notionally serving in their individual capacity. INCB monitors the control system, including through country visits to assess state compliance, and supports states' efforts to comply.<sup>5</sup> All members are elected by ECOSOC; 10 from a list provided by states, three from a list provided by the WHO.<sup>6</sup>

The control regime is primarily implemented by Member States themselves, through a range of regulatory, law enforcement, and medical mechanisms. They receive some support from UN entities, notably UNODC. Headquartered in Vienna, UNODC has a field presence in all regions, providing technical support to Member States in their efforts to discharge their Convention obligations. It also provides important analysis and research to the global community, such as the annual *World Drug Report*, which provides a global overview of the trends in production, trafficking and consumption of major illicit substances. UNODC also serves as the Secretariat for the key Conventions and governance bodies in this field. Ninety per cent of UNODC's budget comes from voluntary state contributions, rather than the regular UN budget approved by the General Assembly, making UNODC particularly responsive to those states that finance it.

Beyond UNODC, and the ECDD, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/ AIDS (UNAIDS) and the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) also contribute to efforts to support states' drug control-related programming. For example, one goal guiding the current strategic plan of UNAIDS is to prevent all new HIV infections among people who use drugs, and the 2011 *Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS* calls on states to "Reduce transmission of HIV among people who inject drugs by 50% by 2015". UNDP assists states in many areas that intersect with drug policy, including livelihoods, poverty eradication, health and HIV/AIDS, and governance and rule of law. As we explore further in Part 3, the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) has also recently begun to identify the impacts of drug control policies on human rights as an area of concern. And the UN Department of Political Affairs (DPA) has drawn attention

to the impact of drug trafficking on political stability.<sup>13</sup> Since 2011, these different UN entities have attempted to coordinate their work in this field through a UN System Task Force on Transnational Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking.

#### IS IT WORKING?

Although this regime has been operating for over fifty years, progress towards achieving its objective, as most recently articulated in the 2009 *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* – to "minimize and eventually eliminate the availability and use of illicit drugs and psychotropic substances" – has not been convincing. UNODC itself estimates that global illicit drug use is stable at around five per cent of the global population. UNODC estimates 246 million people used at least one illicit substance in 2013, with 10 per cent of this population suffering from drug use disorders or drug dependence. (WHO, with slightly different definitions and data, puts the dependence figure at around 60% of the UNODC number. (While coca bush cultivation appears, uncertainly, to have declined in recent years, in 2014 global opium production was recorded at its highest level since the late 1930s. New cannabis production techniques are producing higher yields with higher potency products, and seizure data indicates a rapid expansion of the global market for amphetamine-type stimulants (ATS), as noted by UNODC.

Rapid commercial innovation in new psychoactive substances (NPS) poses particular challenges for effective control. Some NPS appear to have similar effects to scheduled substances, yet remain unscheduled by CND and therefore freely available. 18 The scientific evidence on the toxicology and overdose risk of these substances is limited, challenging the international drug control system to keep up.19 But the market does not wait: in Europe, 101 new NPS were identified in 2014, bringing the number of NPS monitored to more than 450. This is double the entire number of all substances currently controlled under the global drug control system. Over half of these were first reported after 2011.<sup>20</sup> Some governments also express alarm about innovation in sales methods. The sale of illicit narcotics via encrypted sites on the internet - the so-called 'Dark Net' - also poses challenges for governments and the global drug control system. The best-known example is the now-defunct Silk Road website: it reportedly had annual sales revenues of USD 22 million before it was shut down.<sup>21</sup> Law enforcement responses have included traditional surveillance, interdiction and prosecution, but this approach is constrained in countries with limited technological capacity, and has also on occasion raised privacy and human rights concerns.<sup>22</sup>

The illicit global drug market, beyond the reach of effective state regulation, causes major social harm. As UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon has identified, drug trafficking and drug abuse can wreak immense damage on communities and individuals, and pose a major obstacle to sustainable development and poverty eradication.<sup>23</sup> Opiates are the major source of overdose deaths worldwide.<sup>24</sup> This is not a problem isolated to poorly resourced states: in the United States, nearly

7,000 people are seen in emergency rooms each day as a result of abuse of prescription opioids, and on average 44 people die from prescription painkiller overdose daily.<sup>25</sup> Heroin addiction is growing rapidly in the United States, with three-quarters of heroin addicts having previously been users of prescription opioids.<sup>26</sup> Moreover, intravenous injection of opiates spreads HIV/AIDS and hepatitis C; outside sub-Saharan Africa, people who inject drugs account for 30 per cent of all new HIV infections.<sup>27</sup>

Worldwide, total retail sales for the black market in drugs are valued at USD 320 billion annually,<sup>28</sup> and both the commodities on offer and the routes by which they are traded continue to evolve. Despite several decades of the US-led 'War on Drugs' – a term that government now, as we discuss further below, officially shuns<sup>29</sup> – Latin America remains the major global source of cocaine, and Afghanistan and Myanmar remain the major sources of heroin – though it, too, is making a return in Latin America. The routes through which these precious illegal commodities are trafficked to market are persistently tainted by corruption, political instability and violence.<sup>30</sup> A growing body of evidence suggests that when new drug trafficking routes are carved out – for example over the last decade from Latin America through West Africa to Europe – the advent of the drug trade intersects with underlying political and conflict dynamics in ways that may significantly complicate conflict prevention and resolution.<sup>31</sup> In contrast to heroin and cocaine, however, ATS and new psychoactive substances (NPS) are increasingly manufactured, and consumed, worldwide. Cannabis – a weed – is increasingly easily grown just about anywhere.<sup>32</sup>

Governments have however not only expressed concern about the ability of the global drug control regime to keep up with market developments; some have also expressed concern about the unintended consequences of a half-century's efforts to repress that market. The law-enforcement first, sometimes militarized approach known by the shorthand 'War on Drugs' is now seen in Latin America, in particular, as contributing to the violence and crime associated with the global drug trade.<sup>33</sup> As UNODC has stated the "strongest case against drug control is the violence and corruption associated with the black market." In "attempting to [eliminate drug use]", UNODC has concluded, heavy-handed approaches to implementing prohibitionist policies "have indirectly enriched dangerous criminals, who kill and bribe their way from the countries where drugs are produced to the countries where drugs are consumed". 34 State institutions and political processes can be threatened by "drug cartels [who] have the means to buy protection, political support or votes at every level of government and society". 35 As UNDP recently drew attention to, some drug trafficking organizations are in control of significant territories and populations, often perpetrating significant human rights abuses in the process, and fomenting insecurity for citizens.<sup>36</sup> At the same time, military and police interventions into such spaces risk significant human, economic, physical and social collateral damage, as entire neighbourhoods are destabilized and people are forcibly displaced. UNODC itself has identified a number of negative "unintended consequences" arising from current international drug control policies, summarized in Figure 1.

According to UNODC, the unintended consequences of current drug policies include:

Black market: the creation of a lucrative and violent criminal black market for drugs of macroeconomic proportions.

Policy displacement from health to law enforcement, drawing public resources and political attention away from public health considerations towards law enforcement and security.

Geographical displacement as crackdowns on drug production and trade push them, and with them, crime, violence, and destabilization, to new geographic areas.

Substance displacement: the unwitting creation of incentives for users to switch from heavily policed drugs to a drug with similar effects with less stringent controls, creating new patterns of drug use and markets.

Criminalization and marginalization of people who use drugs, often amplified through the use of the criminal justice system to address drug use and minor possession. Drug-related incarceration rates are, in many countries, highest amongst young, poor, marginalized populations, often having lifelong – or even, in some cases, multi-generational – consequences on human and social development.<sup>37</sup>

Figure 1 🔺

Growing evidence of these unintended negative consequences has also raised serious questions about the opportunity costs incurred. With global drug enforcement apparently costing around USD 100 billion annually,<sup>38</sup> there is a real question as to whether these funds could be more productively spent in other ways with a more positive development pay-off. To date, however, the resources allocated to social programming and demand reduction efforts in the implementation of the global drug control regime are dwarfed by law enforcement spending. One estimate suggests that 70 per cent of drug control expenditures go towards supply reduction measures.<sup>39</sup>

Concern about the social impacts of law-enforcement focused approaches has been growing in some quarters for several decades. Beginning in the late 1970s, a few countries in Europe began to supplement criminal justice-based methods for dealing

with drug users with public health-based approaches, combining supply and demand reduction with what came to be known as *harm reduction* (a concept we explore further in Part 3). In the late 1970s, The Netherlands relaxed enforcement of criminal penalties for limited possession and supply of cannabis and certain hallucinogens. <sup>40</sup> In the early 1990s, Switzerland adopted a four-pillar drug policy combining efforts to prevent drug use, therapy for drug dependence, harm reduction, and law enforcement. This controversially included the use of opioid-assisted treatment and rehabilitation. <sup>41</sup> And in 2000, Portugal instated a new drug policy decriminalizing the use of all drugs and creating a system focused on harm reduction and health services for people who use drugs. <sup>42</sup>



#### A CROSSROADS?

These European experiments have, in the last five years, been followed by new drug policy initiatives in the Western Hemisphere, likewise aiming to minimize the social harms caused not only by drugs, but also by drug control measures. Together, these initiatives have created a growing sense that global drug policy is approaching a crossroads.<sup>43</sup>

Frustrated in its efforts to have traditional uses of coca leaf excluded from the global control regime, in January 2012 the Bolivian government became the first to leave the 1961 Single Convention, rejoining in February 2013 after adopting a legal reservation that gave it room to create a regulated domestic market for coca leaves. 44 Uruguay is now rolling out a regulated, national market for recreational consumption of cannabis, forthrightly arguing that such personal use is a protected private matter, notwithstanding Convention language indicating that the availability

of scheduled drugs should be limited to medical and scientific purposes. 45 The Caribbean Community (CARICOM) has established a regional commission to conduct research on the health and legal implications of cannabis decriminalization.<sup>46</sup> In Vancouver, Canada, the city council has approved plans to regulate its existing illegal medical cannabis shop market, including by setting zoning rules and licensing fees.<sup>47</sup> In the US, the Obama administration acquiesces in experiments with cannabis law liberalization at the state level that go even further, allowing for the development of commercial suppliers and distributors. Currently, medical marijuana is legal in 23 US states, recreational possession and use of marijuana has been decriminalized in 18 states, and recreational use is legal in four states and Washington D.C.<sup>48</sup> (Decriminalization generally involves the removal or suspension of application of criminal penalties for legal infractions associated with personal drug use (but may leave other penalties in place), whereas legalization removes all penalties associated with personal use, and may allow for personal cultivation and/or a legal, regulated market as well.) Expectations are high that California - the fifth largest economy in the world – will vote on similar reforms in November 2016. And while US federal officials describe the moves at the state level to create a legal, regulated cannabis market as illegal under federal law, they are not only refraining from enforcing that law, but also removing obstacles to suppliers accessing the financial system.<sup>49</sup>

The US Office of National Drug Control Policy and the Department of Justice have also promoted reforms of the federal criminal justice system's handling of drug offenders. The Under the 2013 Smart on Crime Initiative, the Obama administration has initiated sentencing reforms for low-level, non-violent drug convictions, and is also advocating for changes to federal mandatory minimum sentences. Recognizing racial disparities in some drug-offence sentencing guidelines, the United States Congress passed the Fair Sentencing Act, reducing sentencing discrepancies for cocaine and crack-cocaine that had placed an undue burden on minorities. The US Department of Justice is coordinating the early release of a large numbers of prisoners based on revised sentencing guidelines, and President Obama has gone so far as to use federal clemency powers to reduce some existing drug related sentences.

These sub-national and national initiatives have been reinforced by a regional process providing political top-cover for innovation throughout the Americas. The Organization of American States now openly countenances scenarios in which governments move away from prohibitionist policies. A major May 2013 OAS Report on the Drug Problem in Americas identified possible ways forward, including decriminalization and legalization.<sup>54</sup> In June 2013, the Organization of American States adopted a new declaration on drugs entitled For a Comprehensive Policy Against the World Drug Problem in the Americas, which suggests that new experiences and approaches taken by governments may usefully inform global policy and encourage broad and open debate on the world drug problem.<sup>55</sup>

These calls for a rethink of global drug control orthodoxy have not, however, gone unremarked. For instance, when Switzerland moved to support heroin-assisted

drug treatment, INCB called on the WHO to review the program.<sup>56</sup> INCB showed similar dissatisfaction with Portugal's decriminalization law, and of reform initiatives in Uruguay and Bolivia.<sup>57</sup> Most recently, it has indicated that the permissive approach to cannabis being taken in several states has put the US in breach of its international treaty obligations.<sup>58</sup> The US' response has been to call for flexibility in the interpretation of the global prohibition framework.<sup>59</sup>

This is the context in which Mexico, Guatemala and Colombia successfully pushed for the next major discussion of global drug policy scheduled at the UN for 2019 – when the UN's 10-year *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* on drug control will expire – to be brought forward to 2016. To generate a broader discussion about drug policy than the CND allows, these Latin American countries secured agreement that the meeting would be held by the General Assembly in New York. <sup>60</sup> The result is a rare UN General Assembly Special Session (UNGASS) on the world drug problem, scheduled for 19-21 April 2016 – UNGASS 2016. In the next section, we explain the three broad strands of opinion that are likely to be present in UNGASS 2016, and consider how they interact.



## Perspectives going into UNGASS 2016

The scheduling of UNGASS 2016 has been interpreted – particularly in those parts of global civil society that advocate for drug policy reform – as a sign that UN drug policy may be at a turning-point. Expectations have been raised in some quarters that UNGASS may consider reforming the legal framework for global drug control, encourage states to move away from a heavy focus on criminal justice towards more public health-oriented policies, and perhaps even consider rescheduling or legalizing some currently prohibited substances, notably cannabis.<sup>61</sup>

As preparations for UNGASS 2016 have unfurled, however, it has become clear that at least two of these three expectations are set to be comprehensively dashed: the appetite amongst Member States to raise the thorny issue of legalization is extremely limited,62 and treaty reform is decisively off the UNGASS 2016 agenda. The formal debate will start from the presumption that all states will continue to operate within the confines of the existing Conventions. As we explore further below, while there will be support from many states for considering the public health impacts of current drug control measures, it increasingly appears that UNGASS 2016 will leave states significant discretion in interpreting the Conventions. If anything, the US push for flexibility will have the effect of enlarging state discretion, whether it tends towards public health-based approaches or the more traditional law-enforcement led approach. The reality is that the orthodox, law enforcement first, approach to drug control continues to be widely used: UNODC assesses that while criminal convictions related to drug trafficking have remained relatively stable over time, drug possession offences showed a 13 per cent increase worldwide since 2003.63 The push for flexibility reflects the fact that, six months out from UNGASS 2016, there is no single, coherent view amongst the UN's 193 Member States about what UNGASS 2016 should aim to achieve, or even what will come after UNGASS 2016.

Instead, as we explain in this section, there are three broad approaches: Scepticism, Orthodoxy, and Swing Voting.

#### **SCEPTICISM**

As explained above, UNGASS 2016 is the result of an initiative led by some Latin American states, reflecting a view that the current, orthodox approach, is not working as desired. Other stakeholders that have voiced similar scepticism include some Caribbean and European states, as well as some UN bodies (notably UNAIDS, UNDP and OHCHR). Activist civil society groups, such as the Global Commission on Drug Policy, Drug Policy Alliance and International Drug Policy Consortium, have also helped to stoke this scepticism, as have a number of high-profile international media outlets who have questioned the War on Drugs and called for its end.<sup>64</sup>

The aspirations for UNGASS 2016 of each of these sceptical voices differ, however, quite significantly. Some civil society groups, notably the high-profile, private, 24 member Global Commission on Drug Policy, have actively advocated for treaty review and reform, and even consideration of legalization of some currently prohibited drugs.<sup>65</sup> Few states now openly advocate this agenda – though Jamaica and Uruguay have both pushed for its consideration.<sup>66</sup> Other Latin American countries have, more tentatively, requested that UNGASS initiate a review of scheduling arrangements and the mandates of the drug control regime's organs, 67 and more broadly advocate a change to the tone and tenor of global drug policy debates to prioritize a focus on societies and individuals. This has included calls for addressing social harms and root causes of the drug trade, community violence reduction, reform of incarceration policy, balancing law enforcement with public health priorities, and development-based approaches to drug policy.<sup>68</sup> We return to these specific issues in Part 3 of this paper. Reform-minded European states such as The Netherlands and Portugal arguably have an even narrower agenda for UNGASS 2016, encouraging a greater focus on public health tools in drug treatment and, as a recent European Union (EU) position paper calls for, an affirmation that the "guiding principle of drug policies should be scientific evidence and best practices."69 Most African and Asian states support the current supply-reduction paradigm, although there are some signs that Senegal may be becoming more sceptical, 70 perhaps a sign of the influence of the 2014 findings of the West Africa Commission on Drugs, a high-level independent expert group similar to the Global Commission on Drug Policy.

Scepticism is also forcefully expressed by some UN entities, increasingly vocal about the need to de-conflict the UN's role in promoting global drug control with its role in promoting public health, development and human rights. As we discuss further below, UNDP is calling attention to drug policy impacts on human development, hill while UNAIDS floated the idea that any new political declaration on drug policy should contain a fourth pillar focused on public health. The Human Rights Council (HRC) recently debated a study prepared at its request by OHCHR on the effects of

the world drug problem on human rights,<sup>73</sup> and the Deputy High Commissioner of Human Rights expressed "hope" that the UNGASS outcome document addresses human rights "so that... protection of human rights can be better integrated into State law and practice".<sup>74</sup> And even the WHO, normally cautious in this area, has suggested that the many interpretations of the meaning of "public health" point to a need to clarify that concept's place in the global approach to drug policy.<sup>75</sup>

Scepticism alone does not, however, offer a coherent agenda for reform. This is the critique that many state representatives privately offer in New York: having called a high-profile UN General Assembly Special Session to query the orthodox approach to global drug control, they grumble, the sceptics have failed to articulate a clear alternative policy agenda. This risks weakening the current system without mending it. Instead, they suggest, these issues would be better left for the drug control specialists at the CND in Vienna, who follow these issues routinely and are better informed about the complex medical, legal, social and political issues in play. The sceptics respond with a variation on the French statesman George Clemenceau's quip: "War is too important to be left to the generals". It is now clear, they suggest, that the social impact and significance of drug control make it too important a matter to leave to the path-dependent experts sent to CND from law enforcement agencies and diplomatic corps, reproducing the drug control discourse without accounting for its impacts on public health, development and human rights. A Special Session of the General Assembly was needed, they argue, precisely to allow a step-back examination of global drug policy, and to ensure 'system-wide' coherence.

#### **ORTHODOXY**

The absence of a coherent reform agenda heading into UNGASS 2016 and the reality of consensus decision-making at the UN inevitably mean that the Outcome Document will not deviate very far from the current orthodoxy. Indeed, many states see talk of legalization as reckless. As a previous chair of INCB has pointed out, liberalization of access to some currently prohibited narcotics would likely have some negative impacts on public health, citing alcohol and tobacco markets as "cautionary tales". UNODC has also historically championed a law enforcementled approach, arguing, controversially, that supply reduction efforts have led to long-term decline in supply in some markets. Both the current Executive Director of UNODC, Yuri Fedotov, and his predecessor, Antonio Maria Costa, have however emphasized the need for the international drug control conventions to be implemented in a manner that respects human rights, protects public health and encourages access to licit livelihoods. Yet on the occasions that UNODC, as the Secretariat for the global drug control Conventions, has taken issue with elements of the orthodox approach to drug policy, this has had little visible effect within CND.

The powerful group of states that are clearly supportive of the orthodox approach includes Russia, China, India, Japan, and many Middle Eastern and Asian states.

For some Asian states this support for strong supply reduction efforts is rooted in the historical experience of armed Western invasion intended to force Asian consumers to accept Western-controlled drug supply, as well as their own subsequent experiences attempting to stamp out drug production, sometimes with apparent – if brutal – success.<sup>79</sup> It is also important to recognize that, unlike their Latin America counterparts, some Asian states today witness large drug flows and consumption without suffering high levels of overt, widespread violence (although some, such as Afghanistan and Myanmar, do). From this perspective, drug trafficking, if properly controlled by the state, does not necessarily lead to the social violence witnessed in the Western Hemisphere.<sup>80</sup> The rise of the middle class across Asia has nonetheless stoked concern about rising drug consumption and abuse, leading some governments, such as China, to crack down in an effort at deterrence, despite international expressions of concern.<sup>81</sup> Iran is believed to be executing five times the number of drug smugglers it did a few years ago, and Russia is reportedly exploring agreements with neighbouring countries to ban methadone.<sup>82</sup>

#### SWING VOTING

Most states are not deeply ideologically committed to a law enforcement-based approach to drug policy. They are, at least in theory, *Swing Voters*, open to persuasion. It is conceivable that these states' positions on drug policy could change, but it would require the clear articulation of a new policy agenda, with clear pay-offs that could at least offset their losses from defecting from the orthodoxy. Almost fifty years of the 'War on Drugs' has created strong policy inertia. A powerful network of vested institutional interests at the national level supports continuing the current approach to drug policy. In some fragile states, foreign financial, technical and political support, framed in terms of drug control objectives, plays an important part in controlling militaries, organizing patronage, and regime security strategies.<sup>83</sup>

Still, the evolution of the position of the United States may change the equation as other states begin to query whether defection from the 'War on Drugs' orthodoxy still carries the same costs, namely the withholding of US military or financial support. Some commentators suggest that other states, notably Russia and China, may yet step into the role of 'Drug Warriors', enforcing the orthodoxy, and stepping up financial support to international drug control programming. A Domestically, cracking down on drug use – and especially drug smuggling – remains good politics in many countries; stigmatization of drug traffickers and users is an important part of the narrative that many governments use to persuade their citizens that they are protectors of the community.

Hardly any Swing Voters seem likely to dramatically change their position in the next six months, however, because there is no serious pressure from their publics, nor from key bilateral partners, for change. It is conceivable, however, that they could change their position over the next few years – for example ahead of the renewal of

the *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* in 2019. For example, there are arguably significant development pay-offs (including public health benefits) to be gained from a more balanced approach to drug control. But for this pro-development drug policy agenda to emerge and persuade the Swing Voters, they will have to be *involved* in the global drug control discussion. 140 UN Member States – many of them Swing Voters – are *not* routinely involved in that debate, because it takes place at the 53-Member CND in Vienna. Moreover, sceptics will have to explain in much more concrete – i.e. dollar – terms what the pay-offs from drug policy reform will be. As more concrete evidence emerges from Western Hemisphere, European, and perhaps some African experiments about the costs or benefits of different policy reforms – which might include changes in areas as diverse and complex as tax revenue, public health burdens and expenditure, criminal justice expenditure and rates of violence – the case for reform may become more convincing, and the positions of Swing Voters more salient to determining global drug policy. For now, however – and at UNGASS 2016 – they will remain a silent majority.

#### WHAT WILL THE OUTCOME BE?

The trend heading into UNGASS 2016 is clear: in the absence of a clearly articulated reform agenda with obvious pay-offs for states who muster the courage to defect from the orthodoxy, Member States will largely coalesce around an affirmation of the existing regime, coupled with a call for flexibility in implementation of that regime. Some small rhetorical adjustments in favour of states giving greater attention to public health and human rights in their own implementation efforts will be thrown in for good measure. So much is apparent from the negotiations to date.<sup>85</sup>

This outcome will not be without risks. There is a danger that flexibility will lead to policy fragmentation, because in practice flexibility will mean very different things in different parts of the world, pulling a notionally global regulatory system in almost opposite directions in different regions. In the Americas and parts of Europe (and Australasia), flexibility will give a green light to states, provinces and municipalities trying out more permissive, if regulated, approaches to cannabis, as well as experimentation with public health based treatment of users and offenders. In Asia and parts of Africa, by contrast, flexibility will be seen as a validation of deterrence-oriented approaches based on law enforcement crackdowns, draconian sentences and a reliance on coercive rehabilitation methodologies. As INCB has pointed out, the challenge is to ensure that experimentation does not "undermine the principle of common and shared responsibility".86 If flexibility slides into fragmentation, both policy and operational coordination will suffer - and the costs of coordination will rise. Drug reformers such as the Transnational Institute also point to the broader harms that might be caused by normalizing breaches of the drug control conventions: acquiescing in breaches of one convention may undermine the legitimacy of global governance more generally.87

The key to avoiding this outcome – fragmentation – is to ensure that flexibility is not treated as a code-word for unprincipled laissez faire, but instead is embedded in a process of collective policy development, based on a more detailed and holistic analysis of what works. The result of such an approach could be a more pluralistic system than the War on Drugs has allowed, giving states greater flexibility in their choices about the mixture of policy tools that will best suit their national circumstances. But if it is to be globally legitimate and effective, it must also be a system that ensures that national policy choices are guided by three common central principles: 1) respect for human rights; 2) promotion of human development; and 3) guidance by the best available scientific evidence. In Part 3, we explore four specific issue areas that UNGASS 2016 will consider, and identify common ground in each area that we believe will allow the emergence of such a discussion and, in time, this kind of principled pluralism. In Part 4, we offer a suggestion for an organizational framework for that discussion between UNGASS 2016 and 2019.



## Is there any common ground?

#### PENAL POLICY

Criminal justice and law enforcement-based approaches have been at the centre of global drugs policy for many decades, particularly since the 1988 Convention criminalized the illicit drug trade. The 2009 *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* incorporates an entire pillar focused on criminal justice efforts, including encouraging judicial cooperation and promoting anti-money-laundering. <sup>88</sup> In recent years, however, there has been a growing push to rethink policing strategies <sup>89</sup> and penal policy: how criminal justice systems handle drug offences, particularly the heavy reliance in some jurisdictions on incarceration of drug users and the use of the death penalty to deal with traffickers. While policing issues will certainly be discussed at UNGASS 2016, we see particular prospects for common ground on penal policy.

The 2009 Political Declaration and Plan of Action itself notes that there are "alternatives to prosecution and imprisonment for drug-using offenders" such as drug dependence treatment, and calls attention to the need to address corruption and over-crowding in prisons, commit to programming for re-entry and social reintegration, and provide adequate training to staff. The Chair of the INCB recently made clear that the Conventions do not require incarceration for drug use, and emphasized the importance of proportionality between an offense and the sentence it attracts. INCB has likewise emphasized the importance of a "balanced approach in which prevention, treatment and rehabilitation", and not only deterrence and punishment, "take a leading role". In 2011, a UNODC Justice Section paper stated that it is "internationally recognised that where possible drug users should receive treatment rather than imprisonment". In 2015 UNODC's HIV/AIDS team appears to have prepared a draft briefing paper – never formally approved or released by

UNODC – stating that decriminalization of drug use and possession is permissible under the Conventions and "may be required to meet obligations under international human rights law". Seven more clearly, WHO has stated that "countries should work toward developing policies and laws that decriminalize injection and other use of drugs and, thereby, reduce incarceration," and ban compulsory treatment for people who use drugs. As the control of the control

Questions relating to penal policy – the role of capital, custodial and other forms of punishment – are central to this debate. The expansion of the debate has accelerated as scepticism about the current approach to penal policy has become mainstreamed in American politics, with both Democrat and Republican leaders now calling for reform. The drivers for this public policy shift include fiscal, public health and broader social considerations. In 2014, nearly 14 per cent of all arrests in the US were drug-related, with 83 per cent of those arrests being for possession. And with 48 per cent of the United States federal prison population incarcerated on drug-related offences in 2013, one-third of the Justice Department's budget went to the Bureau of Prisons. Resulting prison-overcrowding can reduce inmates' access to services, and may increase opportunities for violence and abuse. WHO has argued that excessive reliance on penal tools can reduce even un-imprisoned user populations' access to healthcare services. This may increase the public health burdens countries face, with particularly negative developmental consequences.

The shift in the US position has opened up space at the international level for a rethink of the role of penal policy in global drug policy. For instance, the Obama Administration's acknowledgment of "demographic disparities" in the application of drug control laws<sup>100</sup> reflects a trend to acknowledge similar disparities elsewhere. (States in West Africa, for example, have arguably felt the effects of a penal policy focused on small-scale dealers, users and couriers rather than high-level, or politically connected, participants in the drug trade.<sup>101</sup>) The resulting American evolution from the lead 'Drug Warrior' pushing punishment and deterrence-based approaches, through both bilateral and multilateral channels, to a position advocating a more balanced or flexible approach, has created the space for policy reflection in other states that American pressure previously denied them.<sup>102</sup> Nor is the US stance merely passive: earlier this year, CND adopted a resolution originally submitted by the United States, which calls for states to consider alternatives to incarceration for drugrelated offences of a minor nature, promote collaboration between health and justice departments, and promote rehabilitation and reintegration efforts.<sup>103</sup>

Parts of the US are beginning to more closely resemble European jurisdictions that have rethought the role of domestic penal policy in drug control, experimenting with decriminalization of minor drug possession offences and drug use. Some states are diverting drug users into non-custodial intervention programmes encompassing medical, psychological, social service, employment and training, and other types of support and rehabilitation. In many cases, for example in Finland and Switzerland's programming, custodial and non-custodial interventions are treated not as mutually exclusive alternatives, but as different – and complementary – regulatory tools to

be carefully combined and balanced.<sup>104</sup> Support for reforming penal policy seems strongest around questions of sentencing proportionality for non-violent, minor drug offences.<sup>105</sup> Countries as diverse as Ecuador, England and Wales, and Singapore have all recently reduced the penalties imposed on low-level drug couriers and traffickers. 106 The African Union 2013 Plan of Action calls on its Member States to institutionalize diversion programmes for people who use drugs, especially alternatives to incarceration for minor offenses, as does a draft Common African Position on UNGASS.<sup>107</sup> The EU's 2013-2016 Action Plan on Drugs goes further, incorporating a goal of having all Member States providing alternatives to coercive sanctions for drug use offences by 2015.<sup>108</sup> Italy is debating legislation that would legalize cultivation, distribution, and consumption of cannabis, 109 and local and county police forces in parts of the United Kingdom have declared they will stop arresting people for personal consumption and/or small-scale cultivation of cannabis.<sup>110</sup> Some Latin American and Caribbean states are adopting limited decriminalization policies,<sup>111</sup> and the OAS is encouraging its members to promote alternatives to incarceration. 112 A number of Western, Latin American and Caribbean states, including Australia, Chile, Trinidad and Tobago, and the US, have also been experimenting with so-called 'drug courts': specialized judicial bodies that mandate court-supervised treatment programmes. 113 (These are not without critique, however, in particular relating to whether judicial or medical expertise drive the courts' treatment decisions.)114 And the US is pushing for the UNGASS 2016 Outcome Document to support "alternatives to incarceration and other criminal justice reform for drug-related offenses". 115

Yet some states believe that questions of penal policy - including the use of the death penalty – are internal matters, not appropriately discussed in international forums. China stands out in this regard, explicitly arguing that any discussion of weakening a state's ability to "freely determine appropriate punishment" for drug offenses during UNGASS 2016 would not be appropriate. 116 The polarization is strongest around the question of whether capital punishment is ever appropriate in non-violent drug-related offences. EU states have described the abolition of the death penalty in drug-related cases as an absolute priority.<sup>117</sup>But as of 2012, 33 countries retained capital punishment laws for drug offences, though such sentences seem more often to be applied to foreign nationals than to a country's own nationals. 118 Iran claims 80 per cent of its death-row prisoners are there on drug-related charges, and many of them are foreign nationals – especially Afghans. 119 Indonesia and Malaysia, as well as China, have recently executed foreign nationals for drug-related offenses. 120 The UN, including UNODC, officially stands against the application and implementation of the death penalty in drug related offences.<sup>121</sup> OHCHR, the UN Human Rights Committee (that interprets the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights) and several UN human rights special procedure mandate-holders have indicated that it is never valid to apply the death penalty in drug-related offenses. 122 Former INCB President Lochan Naidoo has stated that Member States retaining the death penalty for drugrelated offences should consider abolishing it. 123 Yet this international opposition has not deterred some states: for example, UN Secretary General Ban Ki-moon's recent appeals to Indonesia to commute the death sentences of nine individuals convicted of drug trafficking were not successful.124

While a wide array of states - including China - recognize the relevance of the principle of proportionality in determining the sentences of drug offences, 125 the lack of consensus about the social, developmental and other impacts of drugs - and the policies that aim to control them - undermines the development of a consensus interpretation of what proportionality means in practice. How can the proportionality of the harm imposed on an offender by a particular punishment be assessed, if it is not agreed what social harms or benefits it is being compared to - because there is little agreement about the broader social, economic and developmental harms caused by different drugs or drug control policies in the first place? While we can expect the UNGASS 2016 Outcome Document to emphasize the importance of respect for proportionality, human rights and the rule of law, this will in large part be because of the creative ambiguity these broad terms offer. The consensus language will mask disagreement over implementation. Agreement on specific approaches to pursuing these broad objectives - such as decriminalization, alternatives to incarceration, or non-application of the death penalty - will be much harder to achieve.

It is not however impossible. The key is to see UNGASS 2016 not as a do-or-die moment when such agreements must be finalized, but as an opportunity to start a more robust, structured discussion about what science tells us the costs and benefits of different drug control polices are – a discussion of what works. States can use UNGASS 2016 to initiate a conversation that allows them, on the basis of the latest and best available scientific evidence, to understand what kinds of penal policy outcomes are feasible and likely under different circumstances, reflect on how good practice can help contribute to stronger development outcomes, and dynamically update international guidance as this learning evolves and strengthens. A US contribution to UNGASS 2016 has suggested, along these lines, that UNGASS should "encourage" states "launching pilot programs, research initiatives, and exchange of information on best practices in order to accelerate criminal justice reforms under the framework of the drug conventions".<sup>126</sup>

We argue that a more centralized, but temporary, forum is required to accelerate the development and sharing of learning, and its incorporation into common policy positions, ahead of the renewal of the *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* in 2019. This should involve states, relevant UN agencies and independent experts sharing evidence about the outcomes of different penal policy interventions. <sup>127</sup> This conversation needs to take place outside the confines of CND, which too many states see as unrepresentative and beholden to a drug control discourse that fails to generate coherence with the UN's other public policy objectives, such as the promotion of peace and security, development and human rights. <sup>128</sup> In Part 4, we argue for the creation of a new, temporary forum – an Open Working Group on Drug Policy – to allow a broader discussion of a more coherent global drug policy between 2016 and 2019, and work towards a set of Global Drug Control Goals.

Regardless of whether it occurs in this forum or elsewhere, states should encourage and accelerate the sharing of evidence about penal policy impacts and outcomes.

This will stimulate and help to mobilize resources for South-South and triangular collaboration, <sup>129</sup> and could even lead to pilot programmes to explore promising new penal policy interventions. Collaboration to strengthen the evidence base around the impacts of such interventions might allow states – and other stakeholders – to work towards a common understanding of the benefits and harms of different penal policies, and perhaps even to begin to coalesce around common goals. Traditional drug control metrics such as arrest quotas and conviction rates have tended to incentivize incarceration, and may encourage law enforcement actors to go after the easiest targets, such as street-level dealers, mules, or people who use drugs. <sup>130</sup> As we explore further in Part 4, new metrics that provide a more holistic understanding of the impacts of these policies may need to be developed.

Recommendation 1 - Penal Policy

#### Accelerate evidence sharing on drug control penal policy outcomes

UNGASS 2016 should create a forum to encourage states, international organizations, academics and civil society to share robust scientific evidence about a wide range of drug control penal policy interventions and their outcomes. This forum could provide a platform for South-South and triangular cooperation, and encourage the development of a stronger evidence base on penal policy ahead of the adoption of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action in 2019.

#### **PUBLIC HEALTH**

The promotion of the "health and welfare of mankind" is the central policy objective of the entire international drug control regime, as the three major drug control conventions make clear, and as the INCB has repeatedly reiterated. <sup>131</sup> There is broad consensus among Member States around the importance of a focus on public health in drug policy. <sup>132</sup> UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon has said that the UN "must" consider alternatives to incarceration for people who use drugs and "increase the focus on public health, prevention, treatment and care, as well as on economic, social and cultural strategies". <sup>133</sup> UNAIDS officials have even floated the idea that the international community recognize public health as a pillar of global drug policy, alongside supply and demand reduction, and international criminal cooperation. <sup>134</sup> And since the adoption of the 2009 Political Declaration, states have routinely reiterated the need for a "balanced and integrated" approach to drug policy – i.e., balancing law enforcement with public health.

Yet significant tensions have emerged in recent years not only over what that "balance" means in practice, but also over the weight that states should afford to medical and public health expertise in deciding how to control specific substances. When earlier this year China moved to have ketamine globally prohibited, the WHO's ECDD recommended against it, partly because of the use of ketamine in maternal

and palliative care. The Secretariat of CND then sought advice from the UN Office of Legal Affairs (OLA) on CND's scope for scheduling a substance despite the ECDD recommending against it. OLA's advice argued that CND is not bound by ECDD recommendations. While China decided not to pursue the issue for now, the EU has subsequently proposed that UNGASS 2016 direct CND to give priority to ECDD scheduling recommendations. The Cannabis may be the next battleground, with the ECDD expected to review its scheduling, paying special attention to toxicity and adverse reactions, abuse and dependence potential, medical use and controls and their impact, in a review commencing in November 2015.

This also connects to a larger discussion concerning whether the current system is ensuring adequate supply of controlled medicines.<sup>137</sup> In 2014, the INCB noted that some 5.5 billion people are without adequate access to "medicines containing narcotic drugs", 138 suggesting a potentially enormous gap in Convention implementation, with significant public health and development implications, as reflected in Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 3 of the new 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. 139 WHO runs an Access to Controlled Medications Programme (ACMP) in consultation with INCB, offering states normative guidance, policy analysis, training and practical assistance. 140 But with a proposed budget of around USD 55.5 million over 6 years, this effort is dwarfed by the problem.<sup>141</sup> Uruguay has asked that UNGASS ensure adequate funding for WHO and UNODC programming in this area, while the US has proposed that INCB take a bigger role. 142 In March 2015 then-INCB President Dr. Naidoo proposed that governments perform national level diagnostics regarding access to medicine.<sup>143</sup> But the scale and complexity of the problem suggest a much deeper review of the situation is needed to overcome this collective action problem. Our recommendation suggests UNGASS 2016 initiate a process to provide an objective, evidence-based analysis of the situation - and opportunities - in this area:

Recommendation 2 – Access to Controlled Medicines

## Establish a High-Level Independent Commission on access to controlled medicines

UNGASS 2016 should establish a high-level, independent expert commission, supported by WHO, to analyse global access to controlled medicines and report back to the General Assembly or ECOSOC, via the UN Secretary-General, on measures to improve it.

It is not only access to controlled medicines, however, but also access for those with drug use disorders to effective *treatment* that will be raised at UNGASS 2016. UNODC's 2014 *World Drug Report* finds that while one in five "problem drug users" receives treatment in Western Europe, only approximately one in 18 receives treatment in Africa. <sup>144</sup> In West Africa, the West Africa Commission on Drugs found that inadequate funding of treatment facilities and lack of skilled personnel derives from

a "glaring absence of drug treatment policies, standards and monitoring systems" and a lack of public expenditure due to the stigmatization of drug dependence. In other countries where treatment for drug dependence is available, often as the result of tireless action by private actors, there are widely differing views of what that treatment should involve. Some 90 states ranging from Iran to Switzerland, and from Morocco to Malaysia, now implement some range of harm reduction measures for drug users, In and this approach is spreading steadily, including to Africa. Tanzania's Ambassador to the UN recently remarked that its methadone program needed to be "scale[d] up in a gradual, sustainable way." It obstacles persist. In many countries,



the focus is on abstinence-based treatment rather than best practice harm reduction measures in treating drug use disorders.148 What is more, some states are increasingly pushing back against some of these measures, such as the use of methadone. Russia may challenge opioid substitution therapy at UNGASS 2016,149 and it has recently questioned WHO's classification of methadone as an essential medicine.150 (WHO's position receives support, inter alia, from INCB.<sup>151</sup>) Russian delegates have even argued that the term 'harm reduction' has no place in international debates, since it has

yet to be approved by an intergovernmental body in this context.<sup>152</sup> Other states feel very differently: at the adoption of the 2009 *Political Declaration*, 26 countries delivered an interpretive statement saying they would interpret it to permit harm reduction, despite the removal of that term during the drafting process.<sup>153</sup> The General Assembly itself used the term in the 2011 *Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS*, encouraging states to consider implementing and expanding harm-reduction programmes.<sup>154</sup> UN Agencies, including WHO, UNODC and UNAIDS all explicitly reference harm reduction services.<sup>155</sup>

The debate is not purely semantic, but goes to the central question of what forms of treatment work in treating drug use and dependence, and thus how national discretion in implementing the Conventions should be exercised. Some current treatments for drug use disorders raise serious human rights concerns relating to involuntary detention, lack of due process, forced labour and corporal punishment, sexual abuse and abuse of medical ethics. <sup>156</sup> UNODC and several Member States are currently developing standards and guidance on drug dependence treatment, and some of these ideas seem likely to find their way to CND, perhaps even ahead of UNGASS 2016. <sup>157</sup> WHO is also active in the area, and various UN programming guidance documents aim to help Member States deliver public health programming

to deal with drug use and dependence.<sup>158</sup> Yet these documents and standards are not binding on states, and are unlikely to become so, given the large differences between different groups of states (and other stakeholders) over drug treatment and rehabilitation methodologies. Nor do they reflect a consistent approach across the UN system.

An alternative approach would be to create more space for innovation with different forms of treatment, based on respect for two fundamental principles: 1) they are driven by science, and 2) they respect human rights. It may take some time for this debate to find common ground among Member States; in Part 4 we make a recommendation for how such a discussion could be promoted. In the short term, however, a first step in this direction is within reach, in the context of the push by several UN entities for greater 'system-wide coherence'. A pathway within the UN is needed to advance this discussion as a way of strengthening the uptake of existing UN guidance on drug disorder treatment, and to encourage convergence by states towards best practice treatment practices. UNGASS 2016 could request the UN Secretary-General to develop a common approach to drug treatment, to guide all UN system activities in this area. Importantly, the development of such quidance should not be limited to entities such as UNODC, UNAIDS and WHO, but should also encompass input from UNDP, OHCHR and DPA (as co-chairs of the UN System Task Force on Transnational Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking). The aim should be to generate system-wide coherence, integrating UN support to Member States' drug treatment efforts with broader development, human rights and peace and stability objectives.

Recommendation 3 - Drug Dependence Treatment

#### Develop UN-wide guidance on treatment of drug use disorders

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to develop coherent, UN-system-wide guidance on treatment of drug use disorders, for application across UN programming contexts.

#### **DEVELOPMENT**

The War on Drugs was predicated on the idea that drugs are produced in and supplied by developing countries, then trafficked to developed countries, where they are consumed. Accordingly, strong – even militarized – interdiction and supply reduction efforts in developing countries were thought to be capable of preventing drugs reaching consumers. <sup>159</sup> Such thinking is arguably out-dated in three ways.

First, it arguably fails to reflect what is now understood about the impacts on development not only of illicit drug markets, but also repressive policies to control them. That recognition is reflected in SDG 3.5 of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, in which the UN General Assembly recognized the relevance to

development outcomes of narcotic drug abuse policies. <sup>160</sup> The illicit drug trade can distort local economies, skewing investment away from the legitimate economy towards illicit economic activity, creating a 'crime trap' similar to the 'conflict trap' identified by the World Bank fifteen years ago. <sup>161</sup> But militarized and law enforcement-led responses to such markets can also have a number of negative effects on development, both through direct physical harm and resulting loss of productivity, and through the creation of externalities such as lost tax revenue, high public health burdens, high criminal justice system costs and, perhaps most significant, corruption. <sup>162</sup> Illicit crop cultivation is often linked to conditions of poverty, and growers can face violence and repression from the state as well as from actors in the drug trade. <sup>163</sup> Criminalization and stigmatization of communities affected by drug trafficking tends to reinforce structural barriers to economic development. <sup>164</sup> Budgetary allocations for punitive drug policies divert funds from other goals. <sup>165</sup> And heavy-handed approaches to drug control can generate significant unexpected environmental externalities. <sup>166</sup>

Second, the description of the world as neatly split between developing country drug producers and developed country drug consumers is simply no longer accurate. The lines between supplier, transit and consumer states are now seriously blurred. Cannabis, ATS and NPS are increasingly grown and produced worldwide. Canada, for example, is now one of the top exporters of both ecstasy and methamphetamine. And traditional producer and transit countries are hosts to increasingly high levels of consumption.

Third, the understanding of the connections between drug policy and development demonstrated by global drug control policymakers has not kept up with evolutions in development thinking. Drug control policy choices will impact several aspects of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, not only SDG 3.5 (substance abuse treatment), but also SDG 1 (End Poverty), SDG 11 (Sustainable Cities and Settlements), SDG 16 (Peace and Justice, Strong Institutions).<sup>171</sup> In adopting this agenda, UN Member States have already signalled their acceptance of sustainable development as a universal policy agenda, suggesting a willingness to move past rigid developed v. developing country thinking. Some countries are ready to revisit global drug control policy, precisely because they recognize that new approaches might unlock new development resources. The President of the 69th General Assembly, H.E. Mr Samuel Kutesa, previously Foreign Minister of Uganda, has argued that "resources directed at [the world drug] problem could have been more effectively utilised for development."172 Egypt has stated that UNGASS 2016 should discuss the root causes of the drug problem, "with special attention to Africa in achieving sustainable development and social inclusion". 173 And the Moroccan government has held legislative hearings to discuss possible medical and industrial uses of its expansive marijuana crop, apparently with a view to unlocking tax revenues and export income.<sup>174</sup>

Rather than recognizing the potential development gains to be garnered from more effective drug policies, however, global drug policy continues to treat development

as window-dressing, an afterthought tacked on to coercive supply reduction programming in the form of alternative development projects. Such programming aims to provide replacement livelihoods and other forms of development support to communities displaced from illicit drug crop production by supply reduction measures. Alternative development is championed by states such as Germany, Thailand, and Peru, among others, and has widespread appeal among UN Member States, including the Group of 77 and China. 175 But major obstacles exist to effective, well-monitored implementation.<sup>176</sup> In 2013, the General Assembly adopted new UN Guiding Principles on Alternative Development. Yet current alternative development thinking continues to reflect the out-dated thinking about the economic geography of drug markets. It treats alternative development as a question for rural, agricultural communities, when evidence shows that the communities affected by contemporary drug markets also include urban producer and trafficking communities.<sup>177</sup> If alternative development programming is to move from being a tool of charitable giving to a strategic tool driving pro-development community transformation, this conceptual and contextual expansion will need rapid acceleration.

A new approach would recognize that development must be a *central*, not marginal, concern of drug policy choices at the global level, and that a pro-development perspective must be integrated across drug control programming. Some states have signalled interest exploring this possibility, highlighting in official statements that there are structural drivers of illicit crop cultivation, including poverty, weak government presence, and access to land; and calling for drug policies to consider how infrastructure improvements, expenditures on health, education, and access to markets and water might improve the prospects of communities participating in licit economies.<sup>178</sup> The Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC) has officially requested that UNGASS consider community-based development projects as a way to reduce involvement in illicit drug-related activity.<sup>179</sup>

But in order for development considerations to be more fully integrated into global drug policy choices, states will need to reflect on their development impacts at the human, household, national and global levels. UNDP has made a powerful case for just such an approach in its 2015 report, *Addressing the Development Dimensions of Drug Policy*, in which it argues that the well established concept of *human development* provides a framework for understanding – and, importantly, measuring – the impacts of drugs and drug control policies. Given the high level of acceptance of the human development concept and the strong body of science around the concept, this may offer important new common ground for further state discussion.

This will also, however, require the development of new ways of measuring the human development impact of drugs and drug policy. Fortunately, a discussion of metrics has already been initiated by the adoption of SDG 3.5. An Inter-agency and Expert Group on these goals (IAEG-SDGs) is currently working on the formulation of two indicators to help Member States measure progress towards SDG 3.5. Those

indicators will be formally approved in March 2016, just prior to UNGASS 2016, by the UN Statistical Commission, a body of 28 official statistical experts from Member States. At present, the two proposed indicators under consideration are: 1) coverage of opioid substitution therapy among opioid-dependent drug users; and 2) coverage of interventions for the prevention of substance abuse among people under 25. <sup>181</sup> Both indicators will be helpful; neither, however, measures the impacts of drugs or drug policy on populations, but rather measure state interventions. Further metrics will, in time, be needed to help Member States understand the development impacts of drugs and drug control policies. Some of the ideas proposed to date include indicators related to access to controlled medicines; drug-related overdose deaths; infection rates for HIV, hepatitis B and C among people who use drugs; number of people held in compulsory addiction treatment centres; levels of social and economic development in communities where drug production, consumption or sale is concentrated; and number of victims of drug-related violence. <sup>182</sup>

A wider discussion is therefore needed, within the context of the UN Statistical Commission, to help Member States develop the data they need before 2019 to have a more informed discussion about drug policy outcomes and options, and their impacts on human development. We offer an operational recommendation for moving this discussion forward:

Recommendation 4 - Human Development and Drug Control Metrics

#### Build new pro-development metrics to help prepare the next Political Declaration

Building on current discussions on drug control indicators for SDG 3.5 in the IAEG-SDGs and the UN Statistical Commission, UNGASS 2016 should call on the UN Statistical Commission to initiate a formal workstream to develop new metrics measuring the human development impacts of drugs and drug control policies. If possible, such data should begin to be collected by national statistical agencies ahead of 2019, to inform the preparation of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action.

#### **HUMAN RIGHTS**

While the three existing drug control Conventions do not specifically reference human rights, it is clear that states are obliged to read the Conventions in light of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, and to implement their Convention obligations in ways that respect human rights. This is recognized in the 2009 *Political Declaration and Plan of Action*, <sup>183</sup> and in other products of CND and UNODC. <sup>184</sup> Several Member States and regional groups, including the US, United Kingdom, the EU, CELAC, and Uruguay, have requested that the UNGASS 2016 Outcome Document make clear that drug policy implementation needs to be consistent with human rights. <sup>185</sup> But some feel that existing approaches pay

inadequate attention to human rights concerns. Human Rights Watch has queried the extent to which human rights considerations guide UN programming. <sup>186</sup> Uruguay has asked that a technical group be established within the UN Human Rights Council framework to draft guidelines for states and conduct country reports to "ensure compliance" with human rights standards. <sup>187</sup> And EU states are pushing for the UNGASS Outcome Document to recognize the Universal Declaration on Human Rights, along with the 3 Conventions, as a "cornerstone" of global drug policy. <sup>188</sup>

The Human Rights Council recently tasked the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights with preparing a report on the impacts on human rights caused by the world drug problem. That report details how some drug policy choices negatively impact human rights in the areas of penal policy, protection of children, indigenous people's rights, and non-discrimination. The report recommends consideration of decriminalizing "personal use and possession" of drugs in order to protect the right to health, and consideration of alternatives to incarceration for minor, non-violent offences, reform of laws that unduly target marginalized groups, and the cessation of the death penalty for drug-related offences.<sup>189</sup>

The elevation of human rights considerations within drug policy will not, however, go unopposed. As with matters of penal policy, some states see discussion of human rights as beyond the purview of the global drug control institutions. In 2008, when the CND first passed a resolution on human rights, China and Japan both objected to the idea that CND should reference human rights standards. <sup>190</sup> As with questions of drug treatment, it may take a sustained discussion for states to find common ground on these questions. States can help this debate mature by raising questions about the consonance of national drug control policies with a state's human rights obligations through the Human Rights Council's Universal Periodic Review process. But as with questions of drug treatment, it may be that a more feasible initial step could occur within the UN inter-agency process. Given these political realities, we suggest that UNGASS 2016 focuses its efforts in this area on encouraging system-wide coherence within the UN system:

Recommendation 5 - Human Rights

#### Develop UN-wide guidance on protection of human rights in drug programming

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to task the UN System Task Force on Transnational Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking to develop a system-wide policy on protection of human rights in drug-related programming. This should operationalize, and build upon, the existing UN Human Rights Due Diligence Policy.



## How can UNGASS 2016 strengthen international drug policy?

UNGASS 2016 will not resolve the controversies around penal policy, public health, development and human rights in global drug policy. But if used wisely, it could strengthen the global drug policy conversation, and create a process based on principled pluralism that leads to a more effective global drug policy for adoption in 2019, when the current *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* expires. In Part 3 we laid out five specific recommendations for steps that Member States could take at UNGASS 2016 to help generate such a conversation. In this Part, we reflect on how such a conversation might be organized and structured, and make a final, sixth recommendation for action by Member States at UNGASS 2016.

#### ORGANIZING PRINCIPLES

Such a drug policy conversation should have four characteristics.

First, it should be *inclusive*. Global public policy processes that exclude key stakeholders, such as civil society, are unlikely to be legitimate, and therefore unlikely to be effective. For that reason, the global drug policy conversation between UNGASS 2016 and the renewal of the UN *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* should not aim to create a one-size-fits-all policy discourse to replace the 'War on Drugs', but rather be based on national-level flexibility coupled with agreed global principles – or, as we put it earlier, *principled pluralism*. The discussion should not be wholly owned by CND, but accessible to a broader group of Member States and stakeholders. Whether it is justified or not, too many stakeholders see the

53-member CND as failing to represent the full array of UN Member State opinions, and reproducing a global drug policy orthodoxy that does not provide adequate flexibility. This is the very reason UNGASS 2016 was called, outside CND, in the first place. Notwithstanding the location of CND and UNODC in Vienna, consultations on global drug policy between UNGASS 2016 and 2019 should continue to take place in New York: all states that participate in CND, and UNODC, are represented in New York; but around half of all UN Member States are not represented in Vienna on a year-round basis. Civil society representation may also be strengthened by conducting these discussions in New York, given the larger presence of public health, human rights and development-oriented groups there than in Vienna. This can only make the outcome more legitimate.

Second, this discussion must be *driven by science*. A wide cross-section of states, with very different perspectives on drug policy, has recognized the centrality of science for effective policy-making in this area. The EU has called for UNGASS 2016 to recognize that the "guiding principle of drug policies should be scientific evidence and best practices supported by reliable and objective monitoring and evaluation systems". <sup>191</sup> The US has asked that UNGASS highlight a "need to invest in comprehensive evidence-based ... initiatives... [and] scientific research". <sup>192</sup> And in early 2015 Russia submitted a resolution to CND signalling support for scientific research on what works in supply and demand reduction. <sup>193</sup> The discussion should therefore be organized in a way that affords significant space for direct participation by qualified scientific and medical experts. Below, we discuss some relevant UN precedents.

Third, this discussion should be explicitly *pro-development*. As we discussed in Part 3 of this policy report, there is now universal recognition at the UN that drug control policy and development policy are intertwined, as reflected in SDG 3.5. A central aim of this discussion must be to identify how global drug policy can unlock new resources for development, both by reducing the negative development impacts of existing policies, and by exploring potential new sources of revenue.

And fourth, for the reasons set out in Part 3, this discussion must protect human rights.

#### STRUCTURING THE DISCUSSION

So what would such a conversation look like?

There have been two other UN General Assembly Special Sessions on drug policy before the one coming up in 2016 – in 1990 and 1998. In each case, an expert panel was created to provide input to the UN Secretary-General. The first led to the creation of a streamlined UN Drug Control Programme (UNDCP).<sup>194</sup> The second likewise focused on the UN mechanics of the drug control system, rather than the overall policy approach.<sup>195</sup> Both panels were primarily focused on improving the functioning of the UN drug control system through administrative, primarily structural,

reform – merging bureaus, assessing financial structures, and streamlining committee procedures. They were not designed to allow for inclusive, science-driven debate about drug policy more broadly. Though instructive, they consequently provide no real guidance on how such a debate could be organized. Three other recent global public policy discussions may, however, provide more useful inspiration: 1) the process that led to the recently adopted Sustainable Development Goals; 2) a WHO-led process on Non-Communicable Diseases; and 3) the Inter-governmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).

The process leading to the adoption of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and its SDGs has been a model of inclusiveness. In 2012, the General Assembly created a highly innovative Open Working Group (OWG) sitting in New York, using a unique system in which three Member States from the same regional political bloc would share one chair, and involving very extensive consultation with scientists and civil society. The OWG drew input from a huge variety of sources, including thematic clusters (producing position papers on specific issues), a UN inter-agency Technical Support Team, Major [issue] Groups, academia and civil society – and of course states themselves. <sup>196</sup> Through a year-long process, the OWG developed the language that became the 17 SDGs and 169 targets. While some argue that the inclusiveness of this process came at the expense of precision in the resulting document, a technical scrubbing process and the formulation of precise scientific indicators for the implementation of the SDGs, carried out with the assistance of the UN Statistical Commission, are likely to mitigate this concern over time. <sup>197</sup>

The WHO-led process on Non-Communicable Diseases (NCDs) is also instructive. In 2011, an UNGASS on this topic generated a *Political Declaration* that called for the WHO to lead a process to develop a "comprehensive global monitoring framework, including a set of indicators, capable of application across regional and country settings, including through multisectoral approaches, to monitor trends and to assess progress made in the implementation of national strategies and plans on non-communicable diseases." As with the development of the SDGs, the process of science-driven consultation that WHO managed on NCDs has produced a highly legitimate outcome, 199 the 2013 *Global Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of Non-Communicable Diseases*. This includes nine goals, eight of which are precisely quantifiable, and 25 indicators for use by Member States. 200 The Plan also provides multiple policy options for each Member State to choose from in pursuit of specific policy objectives, as well as proposing actions that can be taken by the UN Secretariat and international partners to strengthen responses in line with the plan. 201 This outcome offers a model of principled pluralism.

Lessons can also be drawn from the field of climate change. The IPCC reviews and assesses the existing "scientific, technical and socio-economic" evidence regarding climate change to advise UN Member States. It was created by the UN Environmental Programme and the World Meteorological Organisation, and subsequently endorsed by the General Assembly. Three IPCC working groups assess current research,

publications and data on three different topics and produce an assessment report roughly every five years. The Fourth Assessment Report included contributions from experts from more than 130 countries over a six-year period, over 450 lead authors, input from more than 800 contributing authors, and draft review by 2,500 experts.<sup>202</sup> An IPCC Bureau, comprised of independent experts, guides the work of the Panel, and an Executive Committee and Secretariat also support it.<sup>203</sup> Roughly 50 scientists from each Working Group summarize their report into a Summary for Policymakers, which is then reviewed by governments and endorsed at a plenary session of government representatives. Through this process of deep and broad scientific



consultation, the IPCC has developed unique global legitimacy as a reliable source of scientific assessment and advice on climate change, feeding into the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Conference of Parties<sup>204</sup> and offering an important resource for Member States when designing national policy.<sup>205</sup>

Each of these models holds lessons ahead of UNGASS 2016. The OWG process demonstrates the utility not only of an inclusive process, but also of framing policy discussion in terms of a search for shared, measurable goals. The WHO-led Non-Communicable Diseases process demonstrates that this approach can also be applied in the area of medicine and public health, and that goals can be usefully coupled with a global plan of action that combines clear principles with flexible approaches to implementation. And the IPCC process demonstrates the unique legitimacy and utility of coupling inter-governmental debate with deep and broad scientific review, especially in an area where – as is the case for both climate change and global drug policy – the socio-economic impacts are complex and the science is evolving. UNGASS 2016 should draw on these insights to establish a structure for a science-driven conversation to prepare the ground for the adoption of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action in 2019.

A central focus of this mechanism should be the development of measurable goals (and associated indicators) for global drug policy. The 2009 *Political Declaration and Plan of Action* is vague in its identification of goals, aspirationally naming 2019 as a target date to "eliminate or significantly reduce" illicit cultivation, demand, drug-related health and social risks, production, manufacture, marketing and distribution

of, and trafficking in illicit substances, and money-laundering. <sup>206</sup> As laudable as these may be as policy *objectives*, they do not reflect the recent learning by the international community that precise, quantifiable global goals, targets and indicators are much more effective drivers of collective action, resource mobilization and policy change. <sup>207</sup> The current Political Declaration does not allow Member States to track and monitor progress in any realistic way. Without an effective metric system, States are necessarily poorly informed as to what is working and what is not, and must guess. The good news is that some thinking about the data available to build such goals is already beginning to emerge, both out of intergovernmental forums – for example the 2011 commitment by Member States in the *Political Declaration on HIV/AIDS* to work towards reducing transmission of HIV among people who inject drugs by 50 per cent by 2015 – and through independent research and analysis. <sup>208</sup>

Drawing on these insights, our final recommendation offers the outline of a model for a discussion of global drug policy between 2016 and 2019 that is 1) inclusive; 2) driven by science; 3) pro-development; and 4) human rights protecting:

Recommendation 6 - Towards 2019

#### Create an Open Working Group on Drug Policy to prepare Global Drug Policy Goals for adoption in 2019

UNGASS 2016 should establish an Open Working Group on Drug Policy (OWGDP). The OWGDP should sit in New York between UNGASS 2016 and 2019, and present a proposal to the General Assembly for a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action, including measurable Global Drug Policy Goals. The OWGDP should draw its inspiration from the Open Working Group that produced the Sustainable Development Goals, including its troika system for state representation, and its extensive consultations with the UN system, civil society and interested stakeholders. The OWGDP should include an expert Scientific Advisory Committee, supported by WHO, modelled on the IPCC process (and thus including not only Member State officials but also independent scientific experts), tasked with reviewing and summarizing the state of global scientific knowledge in specific issues areas, such as penal policy, drugs and development, and drugs and public health. The OWGDP should also include a Human Rights Advisory Committee, tasked with ensuring that the OWGDP's proposal respects human rights.

# Conclusion

The cracks in the global drug policy regime are increasingly clear. Calls for flexibility in the implementation of that regime could have one of two very different effects. Flexibility could allow states to drift apart, widening those cracks, until the regime fragments. Or it could – if coupled with a set of common principles that states agree underpin the regime – breathe new life into the regime, turning it into a framework based on principled pluralism that better integrates drug control with public health, development and human rights.

Discussions at UNGASS 2016 may not be conclusive in determining which of these outcomes is ultimately realized, but they will set the direction of global drug control policy discussions for the years ahead, and have a major influence on what comes after the 'War on Drugs'. The analysis we have presented in this report suggests that, as things stand, the likely outcome of UNGASS 2016 will not differ significantly from the status quo. The Sceptics have not presented a coherent set of policy alternatives, with clear pay-offs, that will convince Swing Voters to defect from acceptance of the law-enforcement based Orthodoxy. Instead, unless Member States begin unexpectedly to debate specific additional actions, UNGASS 2016 will likely affirm the current regime while adding largely rhetorical calls for flexibility, respect for human rights and promotion of public health.

That, we suggest, risks setting the stage for what will ultimately prove to be a slow slide into regime fragmentation, as some states use the notion of flexibility as a basis for experimentation with new domestic policy approaches, while others use it as cover for punitive policy approaches. To avoid that outcome, we have argued, policy makers should use UNGASS 2016 to take a number of specific steps to advance discussions in areas of potential common ground - on penal policy, access to controlled medicines, drug use disorder treatment, human development metrics, and human rights. We have argued that UNGASS 2016 can be used to set up an ongoing, inclusive conversation that couples flexible national implementation with a set of clearly agreed global principles: protection of human rights, promotion of human development, and guidance by the best available scientific evidence. This conversation may help Member States to arrive at a common understanding of the development and other pay-offs that could be reaped from a new approach to drug control, and help them formulate a common vision of what comes after the War on Drugs. We have offered a model for organizing such a discussion – through an Open Working Group on Drug Policy that leads to the adoption of Global Drug Policy Goals in 2019. Whether Member States adopt that format, or some other approach, one thing is clear: unless they begin, soon, to consider concrete operational steps that they can take at UNGASS 2016, a golden opportunity to adapt the global drug control regime to present-day realities risks being squandered.

# Finding Common Ground at UNGASS 2016

Recommendation 1 - Penal Policy

Accelerate evidence sharing on drug control penal policy outcomes

UNGASS 2016 should create a forum to encourage states, international organizations, academics and civil society to share robust scientific evidence about a wide range of drug control penal policy interventions and their outcomes. This forum could provide a platform for South-South and triangular cooperation, and encourage the development of a stronger evidence base on penal policy ahead of the adoption of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action in 2019.

Recommendation 2 - Access to Controlled Medicines

 Establish a High-Level Independent Commission on access to controlled medicines

UNGASS 2016 should establish an high-level, independent, expert commission, supported by WHO, to analyse global access to controlled medicines and report back to the General Assembly or the UN Economic and Social Council, via the UN Secretary-General, on measures to improve it.

Recommendation 3 - Drug Dependence Treatment

Develop UN-wide guidance on treatment of drug use disorders

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to develop coherent, UNsystem-wide guidance on drug treatment programming, for application across UN programming contexts.

Recommendation 4 - Human Development and Drug Control Metrics

 Build new pro-development metrics to help prepare the next Political Declaration

Building on current discussions on drug control indicators for SDG 3.5 in the Inter-Agency and Expert Group on SDG Indicators and the UN Statistical Commission, UNGASS 2016 should call on the UN Statistical Commission to initiate a formal workstream to develop new metrics measuring the human development impacts of drugs and drug control policies. If possible, such data should begin to be collected by national statistical agencies ahead of 2019, to inform the preparation of a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action.

Recommendation 5 - Human Rights

### Develop UN-wide guidance on protection of human rights in drug programming

UNGASS 2016 should request the Secretary-General to task the UN System Task Force on Transnational Organized Crime and Drug Trafficking to develop a system-wide policy on protection of human rights in drug-related programming. This should operationalize, and build upon, the existing UN Human Rights Due Diligence Policy.

Recommendation 6 - Towards 2019

#### Create an Open Working Group on Drug Policy to prepare Global Drug Policy Goals for adoption in 2019

UNGASS 2016 should establish an Open Working Group on Drug Policy (OWGDP). The OWGDP should sit in New York between UNGASS 2016 and 2019, and present a proposal to the UN General Assembly for a new Political Declaration and Plan of Action, including measurable Global Drug Policy Goals. The OWGDP should draw its inspiration from the Open Working Group that produced the Sustainable Development Goals, including its troika system for state representation, and its extensive consultations with the UN system, civil society and interested stakeholders. The OWGDP should include an expert Scientific Advisory Committee, supported by World Health Organization, modelled on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change process (and thus including not only Member State officials but also independent scientific experts), tasked with reviewing and summarizing the state of global scientific knowledge in specific issues areas, such as penal policy, drugs and development, and drugs and public health. The OWGDP should also include a Human Rights Advisory Committee, tasked with ensuring that the OWGDP's proposal respects human rights.

# **Endnotes**

- High-Level Segment, Commission on Narcotic Drugs (CND), Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards an Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem, Vienna, 11-12, March 2009.
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), "Drug policy provisions from the international drug control Conventions", UN Doc. E/CN.7/2014/CRP.5, 10 February 2014.
- United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), United Nations Convention
  against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances, 19 December 1988.
- 4. United Nations General Assembly, 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, as amended by the 1972 Protocol, 30 March 1961, Preamble.
- 5. United Nations General Assembly, 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, Article 9; and INCB, "Mandate and Functions", https://www.incb.org/incb/en/about/mandate-functions.html.
- 6. INCB, "The International Narcotics Control Board", available from <a href="https://www.incb.org/">https://www.incb.org/</a> incb/en/about.html.
- 7. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, (United Nations publication Sales No. E.15.XI.6, May 2015).
- 8. UNODC, "About UNODC", 2015, available at <a href="https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop">https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/about-unodc/index.html?ref=menutop</a>.
- Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), Getting to 0: 2011-2015 Strategy, UN Doc. UNAIDS/10.12E, December 2010, p. 31.
- 10. UN General Assembly, Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: Intensifying Our Efforts to Eliminate HIV and AIDS, UN Doc. A/RES/65/277, 8 July 2011, para.63.
- 11. UN Development Programme (UNDP), Addressing the Development Dimensions of Drug Policy (New York, June 2015).
- 12. UN Human Rights Council (HRC), Study on the Impact of the world drug problem on the enjoyment of human rights: Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/65, 4 September 2015.
- UN Department of Political Affairs (DPA), "Input For Preparations For The United Nations General Assembly Special Session On The World Drug Problem Scheduled For 2016, UNGASS 2016", February 2015.
- 14. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. 1.
- 15. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. ix.
- 16. World Health Organization (WHO), "Management of Substance Abuse: Facts and Figures", available from <a href="http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/facts/en/">http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/facts/en/</a>.
- 17. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, pp. xiii-xvi.
- 18. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. x.
- 19. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. 12.
- 20. European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDD), New psychoactive substances in Europe. An update from the EU Early Warning System (Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, March, 2015).
- 21. Andy Greenberg, "Black Market Drug Site 'Silk Road' Booming: \$22 Million In Annual Sales", Forbes, 6 August 2012, available from <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/andygreenberg/2012/08/06/black-market-drug-site-silk-road-booming-22-million-in-annual-mostly-illegal-sales/">http://www.forbes.com/sites/andygreenberg/2012/08/06/black-market-drug-site-silk-road-booming-22-million-in-annual-mostly-illegal-sales/</a>.
- 22. Julia Buxton and Tim Bingham, "The Rise and Challenge of Dark Net Drug Markets", Policy

- Brief 7 (Swansea, UK: Global Drug Policy Observatory, January 2015).
- UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-Moon, "Message on International Day Against Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking", UN Doc. UNIS/SGSM/645, 26 June 2015.
- 24. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. ix.
- 25. US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Understanding the Epidemic: When the Prescription Becomes the Problem", 17 August 2015, available from <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/epidemic/index.html">http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/epidemic/index.html</a>.
- 26. The US Centers for Disease Control Director Tom Frieden calls the epidemic "a doctor-caused epidemic." States with higher prescription rate of opioid painkillers also have a higher number of heroin addicts. See, The Economist, "A hydra-headed scourge", The Economist, 19 September 2015, available from <a href="http://www.economist.com/news/united-states/21665009-how-midwest-battling-drug-epidemic-hydra-headed-scourge">http://www.economist.com/news/united-states/21665009-how-midwest-battling-drug-epidemic-hydra-headed-scourge</a>.
- 27. UNAIDS, The Gap Report, UN Doc. UNAIDS/ JC2656, September 2014, p. 173.
- 28. UNODC, World Drug Report 2012 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.12.XI.1, 2012), p. 60; Organization of American States, "The Economics of Drug Trafficking," in *The Drug Problem in the Americas: Studies*, OAE/Ser.D/XXV/4 Add. 4, 2013, p. 5.
- The White House, "A Drug Policy for the 21st Century", available from https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/drugpolicyreform.
- 30. West Africa Commission on Drugs, Not Just in Transit: Drugs, the State, and Society in West Africa (June 2014); Organization of American States, The Drug Problem in the Americas, OEA/Ser.D/XXV.4, 2013.
- 31. "Drug Trafficking and the Colombian Conflict", Insight on Conflict, 6 May 2014, available from <a href="http://www.insightonconflict.org/2014/05/drug-trafficking-colombian-conflict/">http://www.insightonconflict.org/2014/05/drug-trafficking-colombian-conflict/</a>.
- 32. UNODC, World Drug Report 2015, p. xii.
- 33. Daniel Trotta, "Colombian president tells U.N. the drug war has not been won", *Reuters*, 24 September 2014, available from <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/09/24/us-un-assembly-colombia-idUSBRE98N14420130924">http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/09/24/us-un-assembly-colombia-idUSBRE98N14420130924</a>.
- 34. UNODC, World Drug Report 2009 (United Nations Publication Sales No. E.09.XI.12, 2009), p. 163.
- 35. United Nations International Drug Control Programme (UNDCP), "Technical Series Report #6: Economic and Social Consequences of Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking", UNDCP, New York, 1998, p. 39, Quoted in UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions, p. 22.
- 36. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions, pp. 23-24.
- 37. UNODC, "Making drug control fit for purpose: Building on the UNGASS decade. Report by the Executive Director of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime as a contribution to the review of the twentieth special session of the General Assembly", UN Doc. E/CN.7/2008/CRP.17, 7 May 2008; UNODC, World Drug Report 2008 (United Nations Publication, Sales No. E.08.XI.1, 2008), p. 21.
- 38. "The War on Drugs: Wasting billions and undermining economies", Count the Costs, available from http://www.countthecosts.org/sites/default/files/Economics-briefing.pdf.
- 39. Julia Buxton, *Drugs and Development: Global The Great Disconnect*, Policy Report 2 (Swansea, UK: Global Drug Policy Observatory, January 2015), p. 4.
- 40. EMCCD, "Netherlands: National Drug Laws," Netherlands Country Overview, available from <a href="http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/countries/netherlands">http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/countries/netherlands</a>. While cannabis remains illegal the cannabis coffee shop policy allows cannabis retail sales within strict licensing regulations. See Steve Rolles, "Cannabis policy in the Netherlands: moving forwards not backwards", Transform, 12 March 2014, available from

- www.tdpf.org.uk/blog/cannabis-policy-netherlands-moving-forwards-not-backwards; Ari Rosmarin and Niamh Eastwood, A Quiet Revolution (London: Release, 2011) p. 27.
- 41. Joanne Csete, From the Mountaintops: What the World Can Learn from Drug Policy Change in Switzerland (New York: Open Society Foundation, May 2010).
- 42. Artur Domoslawski, *Drug Policy in Portugal: The Benefits of Decriminalizing Drug Use*, Global Drug Policy Program (Warsaw, Poland: Open Society Foundation, June 2011).
- 43. See for example Global Commission on Drug Policy, War On Drugs: Report of the Global Commission on Drug Policy (June 2011).
- 44. UN Department of Public Information, "Press Conference on Bolivia's Planned Amendment to 1961 Narcotic Drugs Convention," 24 June 2011, available from <a href="http://www.un.org/">http://www.un.org/</a>
  <a href="https://www.un.org/">News/briefings/docs/2011/110624\_Bolivia.doc.htm</a>; and UNODC, "Bolivia to re-accede to UN drug convention, while making exception on coca leaf chewing", available from <a href="https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2013/January/bolivia-to-re-accede-to-un-drug-convention-while-making-exception-on-coca-leaf-chewing.html">https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2013/January/bolivia-to-re-accede-to-un-drug-convention-while-making-exception-on-coca-leaf-chewing.html</a>.
- 45. Uruguay, "Repercussions of the world drug problem in the exercise of human rights", Input of Uruguay to the Implementation of the Resolution: Contribution of the Human Rights

  Council to the special session of the General Assembly on the world drug problem of 2016, 15 May 2015, para. III (b).
- 46. "Statement by Antigua and Barbuda", at the UN High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the world drug problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-2-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001#full-text">http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-2-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001#full-text</a>.
- 47. Fiona Morrow, "Vancouver becomes first Canadian city to regulate growing marijuana market", *The Guardian*, 24 June 2015, available from <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/24/vancouver-regulate-illegal-marijuana-stores-canada">http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/24/vancouver-regulate-illegal-marijuana-stores-canada</a>.
- 48. Reuters, "Delaware is 18<sup>th</sup> state to allow possession of recreational marijuana",

  The Guardian, 19 June 2015, available from <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/jun/19/delaware-recreational-marijuana-decriminalised">http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/jun/19/delaware-recreational-marijuana-decriminalised</a>.
- 49. James M. Cole, US Deputy Attorney General, "Memorandum for All United States Attorneys: Guidance Regarding Marijuana Enforcement", Department of Justice, 29 August 2013; Andrew Grossman, "Banks to be Allowed to do Business With Marijuana Dispensaries", The Wall Street Journal, 14 February 2014, available from <a href="http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1">http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1</a> 0001424052702304434104579383150782034282. However, there are still cases of federal prosecutors pursuing cases against low-level marijuana growers in states with legal medical and recreational marijuana markets: see, for instance, "Family of Pot Patients Sent to Prison", U.S. News and World Report, 5 October 2015, available from <a href="http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2015/10/05/kettle-falls-family-of-pot-patients-sentenced-to-prison-in-washington.">http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2015/10/05/kettle-falls-family-of-pot-patients-sentenced-to-prison-in-washington.
- 50. United States Office of National Drug Control Policy, "Criminal Justice Reform: Breaking the Cycle of Drug Use and Crime", available from <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/criminal-justice-reform">https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/criminal-justice-reform</a>; and "Holder calling for overhaul of drug-related sentences", CBS News, 12 August 2013, available from <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/holder-calling-for-overhaul-of-drug-related-sentences/">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/holder-calling-for-overhaul-of-drug-related-sentences/</a>.
- 51. United States Department of Justice, *Smart on Crime: Reforming the Criminal Justice System for the 21st Century*, (Washington, DC: US Department of Justice, August 2013).
- 52. Applied retroactively, 85% of prisoners eligible for case review are African American, see ACLU, "Fair Sentencing Act", available from https://www.aclu.org/node/17576.

- 53. The first tranche of early release prisoners is estimated at 6,000 and a possible 46,000 prisoners may be eligible for early release based on the new sentencing guidelines. See Sari Horwitz, "Justice Department set to free 6,000 prisoners, largest one-time release", The Washington Post, 6 October 2015, available from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/justice-department-about-to-free-6000-prisoners-largest-one-time-release/2015/10/06/961f4c9a-6ba2-11e5-aa5b-f78a98956699\_story.html.">https://www.buffingtonpost.com/2014/04/23/obama-clemency-doj\_n\_5196110.html</a>.
- 54. Organization of American States, *Scenarios for the Drug Problem in the Americas 2013-2025*, OEA/Ser.D/XXV.3, 2013.
- OAS, Declaration of Antigua, Guatemala: For a Comprehensive Policy Against the World Drug Problem in the Americas, AG/DEC. 73 (XLIII-O/13) corr. 1, 6 June 2013.
- 56. Csete, From the Mountain Tops, p. 24.
- 57. Domoslawski, *Drug Policy in Portugal*, p. 47. For Uruguay, see INCB, *Annual Report 2014*, UN Doc. E/INCB/2014/1, 3 March 2015, para. 419. For Bolivia, see INCB, *Annual Report 2012*, UN Doc. E/INCB/2012/, 5 March 2013, para. 512.
- 58. INCB, Annual Report 2014, UN Doc. E/INCB/2014/1, 3 March 2015, para. 142.
- William R. Brownfield, Trends in Global Drug Policy, Interview with William Brownfield, New York Foreign Press Center, 799 United Nations Plaza, New York, 9 October 2014, available from <a href="http://fpc.state.gov/232813.htm">http://fpc.state.gov/232813.htm</a>.
- CND consists of 53 Member States, with proportional representation by regional blocs.
   Membership changes every four years.
- 61. Heather Haase and Coletta Youngers, "Latin American leaders bring drug policy debate to the United Nations", Washington Office on Latin America, 30 September 30, 2013, available from <a href="http://www.wola.org/commentary/latin\_american\_leaders\_bring\_drug\_policy\_debate\_to\_the\_united\_nations">http://www.wola.org/commentary/latin\_american\_leaders\_bring\_drug\_policy\_debate\_to\_the\_united\_nations</a>.
- 62. Jamaica and Uruguay stand out as exceptions to this rule. See National Drug Board, Presidency of the Republic of Uruguay, *Uruguayan Position before UNGASS 2016: Strategic axes for a comprehensive approach to drug policy*, Uruguayan contribution to the outcome document of UNGASS to be prepared by the Commission on Narcotic Drugs for the Special Session of the UN Assembly World Drug Problem, 20 August 2015; "Statement by The Honourable Mark J. Golding, Minister of Justice of Jamaica", at the High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the world drug problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://statements.unmeetings.org/media2/4658471/jamaica.pdf">http://statements.unmeetings.org/media2/4658471/jamaica.pdf</a>.
- 63. "Report of the Secretary-General: State of crime and criminal justice worldwide", 13<sup>th</sup> UN Congress on Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice, A/CONF.222/4, 19 January 2015, para. 8.
- 64. See, for instance, Art Carden, "Let's Be Blunt: It's Time to End the Drug War", Forbes.com, 19 April 2012, available from <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/artcarden/2012/04/19/lets-be-blunt-its-time-to-end-the-drug-war/">http://www.forbes.com/sites/artcarden/2012/04/19/lets-be-blunt-its-time-to-end-the-drug-war/</a>; The Economist, "How to stop the drug wars", The Economist, 5 March 2009, available from <a href="http://www.economist.com/node/13237193">http://www.economist.com/node/13237193</a>; BBC World Service's The Inquiry, "Has the war on drugs been lost?", BBC News, available from <a href="http://www.bbc.com/news/health-31922609">http://www.bbc.com/news/health-31922609</a>.
- 65. Global Commission on Drug Policy, War on Drugs: Report of the Global Commission on Drug Policy, p. 3; and, Global Commission on Drug Policy, Taking Control: Pathways to Drug Policies that Work (September 2014).

- 66. National Drug Board, Presidency of the Republic of Uruguay, Uruguayan Position before UNGASS 2016, p. 9; "Statement by The Honourable Mark J. Golding, Minister of Justice of Jamaica", 7 May 2015; and remarks by The Honourable Mark J. Golding, at "Preparing for the United Nations General Assembly Special Session (UNGASS) on the World Drug Problem", Meeting convened by International Peace Institute, New York, 22 July 2015.
- 67. See for instance statements made by Argentina, Colombia, Mexico at the High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the world drug problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/">http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/</a> part-1-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4224156654001.
- 68. CELAC, "Quito Declaration", Second Ministerial Meeting on the World Drug Problem of the Community of Latin American and the Caribbean States, Quito, Ecuador, 21 and 22 May 2015. Also see for instance statements by Colombia, Guatemala, Argentina, and Uruguay at the High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the world drug problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-1-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4224156654001">http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4224156654001</a>.
- 69. Presidency of the Council of the European Union, *EU Contribution for the UNGASS* outcome document to be prepared by the UNGASS Board, Doc. No. DS 1360/4/15 REV 4, Brussels, 5 August 2015.
- 70. "Statement by Senegal," at the UN High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the World Drug Problem", 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-2-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001">http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-2-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001</a>.
- 71. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions.
- Statement by Ninan Varughese, UNAIDS, at "Identifying Common Ground on Public Health for UNGASS 2016", Meeting convened by United Nations University, New York, 21 April 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001">http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001</a>.
- 73. Human Rights Council, "Contribution of the Human Rights Council to the United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem of 2016", UN Doc. A/ HRC/28/L.22, 19 March 2015. Human Rights Council, "Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: Study on the Impact of the world drug problem on the enjoyment of human rights", UN Doc. A/HRC/30/65, 4 September 2015.
- 74. UN News Centre, "World drug problem violates human rights in five key areas, says UN official", 28 September 2015, available from <a href="http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=52009#.VggUenuHii4">http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=52009#.VggUenuHii4</a>.
- Statement by Werner Obermeyer, WHO, at "Identifying Common Ground on Public Health for UNGASS 2016", Meeting convened by United Nations University, New York, 21 April 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001">http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001</a>
- 76. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President, International Narcotics Control Board",
  Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment session of
  the General Assembly on the world drug problem (UNGASS) to be held in 2016, Vienna, 9-17
  March 2015, p. 3. The WHO has claimed that tobacco accounts for 8.8% of deaths worldwide,
  while alcohol stands at 3.2% and illicit narcotics 0.4%, see WHO, "Management of substance
  abuse", available from http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/facts/global\_burden/en/.

- 77. "Remarks of the UNODC Executive Director", Opening of the High-level of the Implementation of the Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards an Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem, Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Vienna, 13 March 2014.
- 78. See UNODC, "Contribution of the Executive Director of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime to the high-level review of the implementation of the Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards an Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem, to be conducted by the Commission on Narcotic Drugs in 2014", UN Doc. UNODC/ED/2014/1, 2014; Antonio Maria Costa, Executive Director of the UNODC, "International Drug Policy: An Unfinished Architecture", 53rd Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs Vienna, 8 March 2010, available from https://www.unodc.org/documents/frontpage/CND\_Costa\_Speech\_08\_03\_10.pdf
- Sheldon Zhang and Ko-lin Chin, "A People's War: China's Struggle to Contain its Illicit
   Drug Problem", in Vanda Felbab-Brown and Harold Trinkunas (eds.), Improving Global
   Drug Policy: Comparative Perspectives and UNGASS 2016 (Washington DC: The Brookings
   Institution, April 2015) p. 2.
- 80. Vanda Felbab-Brown and Harold Trinkunas, "UNGASS 2016 in Comparative Perspective: Improving the Prospects for Success", in *Improving Global Drug Policy: Comparative Perspectives and UNGASS 2016*, p. 4.
- 81. US Department of State, "Country Report: China", in 2014 International Narcotics Control Strategy Report, Washington DC, 2014.
- 82. The Economist, "The Wars Don't Work", *The Economist*, 2 May 2015 available from <a href="http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21650112-one-war-drugs-ends-another-starting-it-will-be-failure-too-wars-dont-work">http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21650112-one-war-drugs-ends-another-starting-it-will-be-failure-too-wars-dont-work</a>
- 83. "The New Drug Warriors", *The Economist*, 2 May 2015, available from <a href="http://www.economist.com/news/international/21650104-one-side-world-softens-its-line-against-illegal-drugs-another-getting.">http://www.economist.com/news/international/21650104-one-side-world-softens-its-line-against-illegal-drugs-another-getting.</a>
- 84. Sarah Boseley, "Ketamine control plan condemned as potential disaster for world's rural poor", *The Guardian*, 27 February 2015, available from <a href="http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/feb/27/raver-drug-ketamine-control-plan-at-un-condemned-as-potential-disaster">http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/feb/27/raver-drug-ketamine-control-plan-at-un-condemned-as-potential-disaster</a>; "The New Drug Warriors", *The Economist*.
- 85. For instance, see "President's Summary," High-Level General Assembly Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 Special Session of the General Assembly on the World Drug Problem, 7 May 2015.
- 86. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President, International Narcotics Control Board", Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment.
- 87. Martin Jelsma, "UNGASS 2016: Prospects for Treaty Reform and UN System-Wide Coherence on Drug Policy", in *Improving Global Drug Policy: Comparative Perspectives and UNGASS 2016*, p. 19.
- 88. High-Level Segment, CND, Political Declaration and Plan of Action, 2009.
- 89. For instance, see UNODC, *Training Manual on Policing Urban Spaces*, Criminal Justice Handbook Series (Vienna: UNODC, February 2013); National Network for Safe Communities, *Drug Market Intervention: An Implementation Guide* (Washington, DC: Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, 2015).
- 90. High-Level Segment, CND, Political Declaration and Plan of Action, 2009.
- 91. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President of the International Narcotics Control Board",
  Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment.

- INCB has previously stated that alternatives to incarceration can effectively treat 'health conditions associated with drug abuse' and reduce crime, and may keep young people who use drugs away from criminal culture in prison. See INCB, "Report of the International Narcotics Control Board for 2004", E/INCB/2004/1, 2004. p 5.
- 92. Emphasis added. UNODC, "Prison Reform and Alternatives to Imprisonment", Concept Note Prepared by the Justice Section, Division for Operations, February 2011, p. 13. Also see, UNODC/WHO/UNAIDS, HIV/AIDS Prevention, Care, Treatment and Support in Prison Settings: A Framework for an Effective National Response (New York, 2006), pp. 16-17; and UNODC, Handbook of Basic Principles and Promising Practices on Alternatives to Imprisonment, Criminal Justice Handbook Series (United Nations publication sales no. E.07. XI.2, 2007), pp.62-66. The 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs recognizes the option of alternatives to incarceration for people with drug abuse disorders. See United Nations General Assembly, 1961 Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs, Article 36(1)(b).
- 93. David Barrett and Peter Dominiczak, "United Nations denies 'global drug decriminalisation' claim by Sir Richard Branson", *The Telegraph*, 19 October 2015, available from <a href="http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/crime/11940643/United-Nations-denies-global-drug-decriminalisation-claim-by-Sir-Richard-Branson.html">http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/crime/11940643/United-Nations-denies-global-drug-decriminalisation-claim-by-Sir-Richard-Branson.html</a>; UNODC HIV/AIDS Department, "Briefing paper: Decriminalisation of Drug Use and Possession for Personal Consumption", available from <a href="http://i.telegraph.co.uk/multimedia/archive/03476/UNODC\_Briefing\_Pap\_3476808a.pdf">http://i.telegraph.co.uk/multimedia/archive/03476/UNODC\_Briefing\_Pap\_3476808a.pdf</a>.
- 94. WHO, Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (Geneva: WHO, July, 2014), p. 91.
- 95. US Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Persons Arrested", 2014 Crime in the United States, available from <a href="https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2014/crime-in-the-u.s-2014/persons-arrested/main">https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2014/crime-in-the-u.s-2014/persons-arrested/main</a>.
- 96. For federal statistics, see Federal Bureau of Prisons, Statistics: Offenses, Last Updated: Saturday, 29 August 2015, available from <a href="https://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics\_inmate\_offenses.jsp">https://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics\_inmate\_offenses.jsp</a>. For state level percentages, see The Sentencing Project, "Fact Sheet: Trends in U.S. Corrections, 2013", available from <a href="http://sentencingproject.org/doc/publications/inc\_Trends\_in\_Corrections\_Fact\_sheet.pdf">http://sentencingproject.org/doc/publications/inc\_Trends\_in\_Corrections\_Fact\_sheet.pdf</a>. One under-studied element of mass incarceration is the role of prosecutorial discretion in sentencing outcomes: see German Lopez, "Prosecutors are charging heroin users and dealers with murder. That's a terrible idea", Vox, 29 September 2015, available from <a href="https://www.vox.com/2015/9/29/9417609/heroin-epidemic-murder">https://www.vox.com/2015/9/29/9417609/heroin-epidemic-murder</a>.
- 97. United States Department of Justice, Smart on Crime: Reforming the Criminal Justice System for the 21st Century, (Washington DC, August 2013) p. 2.
- 98. Luciana Pol, "Failed drug policies in Latin America: the impact on prisons and human rights," Penal Reform International, April 24, 2015, available from <a href="http://www.penalreform.org/blog/failed-drug-policies-in-latin-america-impact-on/">http://www.penalreform.org/blog/failed-drug-policies-in-latin-america-impact-on/</a>; UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions.
- WHO, Consolidated guidelines on HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (Geneva: WHO, July 2014), p. 90. And see WHO, Tool to set and monitor targets for HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (Geneva: WHO, July 2015), p. 5.
- 100. The US prison population has risen by 408 per cent since 1970. See also note 52 above, and accompanying text. For more on prison overcrowding, see ACLU, "The Prison Crisis", available from <a href="https://www.aclu.org/prison-crisis">https://www.aclu.org/prison-crisis</a>; United States Department of Justice, Smart on Crime, August 2013. p. 2.

- 101. West Africa Commission on Drugs, Not Just in Transit, pp. 8-9. On Latin America, OAS and Inter-American Commission on Women, Women and Drugs in the Americas: A Policy Working Paper, Washington, D.C., January 2014.
- 102. See OAS, The Drug Problem in the Americas; Inter@American Drug Abuse Control Commission, Technical report on alternatives to incarceration for drug-related offenses (OAS, Official Records Series OEA/Ser.L, 2015).
- 103. CND, "Supporting the collaboration of public health and justice authorities in pursuing alternative measures to conviction or punishment for appropriate drug-related offences of a minor nature", UN Doc. E/CN.7/2015/L.8/Rev.1, 58th Session of the CND, Vienna, 16 March 2015.
- 104. Finland and Switzerland have joint initiatives that focus on strengthening cooperation between health, law enforcement and judicial agencies, among others, to support a public-health approach to illicit drug-related activity. Implementing the Balanced Approach in Practice through Cooperation between Government Agencies, Side-event organized by the Governments of Finland and Switzerland, at Commission on Narcotic Drugs Special Segment on the preparation for the special session of the General Assembly on the World Drug Problem to be held in 2016, 9-12 March 2015, 10 March 2014.
- 105. Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 2015, Supplement No. 8A (E/2015/28/Add.1), Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Report on the fifty-eighth session (5 December 2014 and 9-17 March 2015), p. 56.
- 106. Ecuador reduced a mandatory 8-12 year sentence to between 2-6 months and 1-3 years depending on the quantity possessed. See Simeon Tegel, "Ecuador is Releasing Thousands of Convicted Drug Mules," *The Global Post*, 6 October 2014, available from <a href="http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/americas/141003/ecuador-releases-drug-mules-victims">http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/americas/141003/ecuador-releases-drug-mules-victims</a>; Jennifer Fleetwood, "Sentencing reform for drug trafficking in England and Wales," Briefing Paper (London: International Drug Policy Consortium, April 2015).
- 107. The 2015 draft Common African Position for UNGASS 2016 states, People who use drugs must be offered support, treatment and protection, rather than be faced with punishment and a criminal record. This includes the provision of alternatives to arrest, sentencing and incarceration, see African Union, Draft "Common African Position (CAP) for the UN General Assembly Special Session on the World Drug Problem, April 19-21, 2016", STC/EXP/DC/3(I), April 2015; The African Union, AU Plan of Action on Drug Control 2013-2017, Adopted by the AU Executive Council, Decision EX.CL/Dec743(XXII) during the January 2013 Assembly of Heads of State.
- 108. Council of the European Union, EU Action Plan on Drugs 2013-2016, 2013/C351/01, Brussels, 2013.
- 109. Dion Rabouin and Umberto Biacchi, "Marijuana Legalization In Italy: 250 Italian Lawmakers Support Cannabis Decriminalization Proposal", International Business Times, 25 July 2015, available from <a href="http://www.ibtimes.com/marijuana-legalization-italy-250-italian-lawmakers-support-cannabis-decriminalization-2024645">http://www.ibtimes.com/marijuana-legalization-italy-250-italian-lawmakers-support-cannabis-decriminalization-2024645</a>.
- 110. Callum Paton, "Cannabis: Derbyshire, Dorset and Surrey police will no longer seek to arrest pot growers and smokers", International Business Times, 29 July 2015, available from <a href="http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/cannabis-derbyshire-dorset-surrey-police-will-no-longer-seek-arrest-pot-growers-smokers-1513180">http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/cannabis-derbyshire-dorset-surrey-police-will-no-longer-seek-arrest-pot-growers-smokers-1513180</a>; "Police force gives cannabis users green light to grow drugs", The Telegraph, available from <a href="http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/law-and-order/11753350/Police-force-gives-cannabis-users-green-light-to-grow-drugs.html">http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/law-and-order/11753350/Police-force-gives-cannabis-users-green-light-to-grow-drugs.html</a>.
- 111. Rosmarin and Eastwood, A Quiet Revolution: Drug Decriminalization Policies.
- 112. OAS, "Reflections and Guidelines To Formulate And Follow Up On Comprehensive

- Policies To Address The World Drug Problem In The Americas", AG/RES. 2866 (XLIV-O/14), 19 September 2014.
- 113. After an arrest is made, such programmes typically offer intensive treatment, carry out randomized drug testing, and involve periodic case reviews by a judicial actor.
- 114. Critiques of drug courts point out that court-supervised therapy often enables judges to make medical decisions, can result in treatments that do not meet recognized medical standards, and operates on a system of punishing relapse: see Joanne Csete and Denise Tomasini-Joshi, *Drug courts: Equivocal Evidence on a Popular Intervention* (New York: Open Society Foundations, 2015).
- 115. United States Government, "Nonpaper: UNGASS on Drugs", 2015, on file with the authors.
- 116. "Statement by China", at the Opening of the 58<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment session of the General Assembly on the world drug problem (UNGASS) to be held in 2016, Vienna, 9-17 March 2015, para. 4.
- 117. European Union, "Statement on the occasion of the Special segment on the preparations for the UNGA Special Session on the World Drug Problem of the 58<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs", Vienna, 9-17 March 2015.
- 118. Only 12 to 14 countries appear to have carried out an execution in the five years 2007-2012. Patrick Gallahue et al., *The Death Penalty for Drug Offences: Global Overview 2012* (London: Harm Reduction International, 2012).
- 119. Amnesty International, "Iran's 'staggering' execution spree: nearly 700 put to death in just over six months", 23 July 2015, available from <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/07/irans-staggering-execution-spree/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2015/07/irans-staggering-execution-spree/</a>; Zhakfar Ahmadi "Afghan Executions On The Rise In Iran", Ghandara, 12 May 2014, available from <a href="http://gandhara.rferl.org/content/afghan-executions-on-the-rise-in-iran/25381942.html">http://gandhara.rferl.org/content/afghan-executions-on-the-rise-in-iran/25381942.html</a>.
- 120. Lee Mwiti, "Executed away from home: Africans on drugs crimes find little mercy from Asia, its new trade partner", *Mail & Guardian Africa*, 30 April 2015, available from <a href="http://mgafrica.com/article/2015-04-29-dying-away-from-home-africans-on-drugs-charges-finding-little-mercy">http://mgafrica.com/article/2015-04-29-dying-away-from-home-africans-on-drugs-charges-finding-little-mercy</a>.
- 121. UNODC, Drug control, crime prevention and criminal justice: a human rights perspective.

  Note by the Executive Director, Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Fifty-third session, Vienna,
  8–12 March, E/CN.7/2010/CRP.6–E/CN.15/2010/CRP.1.
- 122. UN Human Rights Committee, "Concluding observations: Thailand", UN Doc. CCPR/ CO/84/THA, 8 July 2005, para. 14; UN Commission on Human Rights, "Extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions: report by the Special Rapporteur, submitted pursuant to Commission on Human Rights Resolution 1996/74", E/CN.4/1997/60, 24 December 1996; UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, Addendum: Communications to and from governments", A/ HRC/14/24/Add.1, 18 June 2010, pp. 45-46; UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health", A/65/255, 6 August 2010, para. 17; UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment", A/HRC/10/44, 14 January 2009, para. 66. See also the General Assembly's 2007 death penalty moratorium resolution, "Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 18 December 2007 [on the report of the Third Committee (A/62/439/Add.2)] 62/149. Moratorium on the use of the death penalty", A/ RES/62/149, 18 December 2007; and UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights Study on the Impact of the world drug

- problem", paras. 38, 63.
- 123. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President of the International Narcotics Control Board",
  Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment.
- 124. Al Jazeera, "UN chief asks Indonesia not to execute drug convicts," *Al Jazeera*, 26 April 2015, available from <a href="http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/04/ban-asks-indonesia-execute-drug-convicts-150425234147138.html">http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/04/ban-asks-indonesia-execute-drug-convicts-150425234147138.html</a>.
- 125. "Statement by China", at the Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment, para. 4; See also Presidency of the Council of the European Union, EU Contribution for the UNGASS outcome document; Contribution of Brazil to the final document of UNGASS 2016, September 2015; Statement by Senegal to the High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the World Drug Problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly/watch/part-2-world-drug-problem-general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001">http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/general-assembly-high-level-thematic-debate/4225356146001</a>.
- 126. United States Government, "Nonpaper: UNGASS on Drugs."
- 127. See for example UNODC, Handbook of basic principles and promising practices on Alternatives to Imprisonment, Criminal Justice Handbook Series (United Nations publication sales no. E.07.XI.2, 2007).
- 128. Martin Jelsma, "UNGASS 2016: Prospects for Treaty Reform and UN System-Wide Coherence on Drug Policy", in *Improving Global Drug Policy: Comparative Perspectives and UNGASS 2016*.
- 129. For instance, the Igarapé Institute in Rio de Janeiro held a "Citizen Security Dialogue" series bringing together policy makers, practitioners and analysts from across Africa and Latin America to discuss approaches to citizen security and create a network of global specialists. "Citizen Security Dialogues", Igarapé Institute, available from <a href="http://www.igarape.org.br/en/citizen-security-dialogues/">http://www.igarape.org.br/en/citizen-security-dialogues/</a>.
- 130. Pien Metaal and Coletta Youngers (eds.), Systems Overload Drug Laws and Prison in Latin America (Washington DC: Washington Office on Latin America, March 2011), p. 8.
- 131. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President of the International Narcotics Control Board", Opening of the 58th Session of the Commission on Narcotic Drugs special segment.
- 132. See statements by the EU, Algeria, and Tanzania at the UNGA the High-level Thematic Debate in support of the process towards the 2016 special session on the World Drug Problem, 7 May 2015.
- 133. United Nations Secretary-General Ban Ki-Moon, "Message on International Day Against Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking", UN Doc. UNIS/SGSM/645, 24 June 2015.
- 134. Statement by Ninan Varughese, UNAIDS, at "Identifying Common Ground on Public Health for UNGASS 2016", Meeting convened by United Nations University, New York, 21 April 2015, available from <a href="http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001">http://webtv.un.org/watch/identifying-common-ground-on-public-health-for-ungass-2016/4187237566001</a>
- 135. Presidency of the Council of the EU, EU contribution for the UNGASS outcome document, p. 4.
- 136. CND, "Exploration of all aspects related to the use of cannabis seeds for illicit purposes", CND Resolution 52/5, 2009; WHO Secretariat, "Cannabis and cannabis resin: Information Document", Expert Committee on Drug Dependence, Thirty-sixth Meeting, Geneva, 16-20 June 2014; WHO, "Provisional Agenda: 37th WHO Expert Committee on Drug Dependence 16 20 November 2015", available from <a href="http://www.who.int/medicines/access/controlled-substances/37th\_ECDD\_Provisional\_Agenda.pdf">http://www.who.int/medicines/access/controlled-substances/37th\_ECDD\_Provisional\_Agenda.pdf</a>; WHO Expert Committee on Drug

- Dependence, Thirty-sixth Report, WHO Technical Report Series, no. 991, p. 50.
- 137. WHO, Ensuring balance in national policies on controlled substances: guidance for availability and accessibility of controlled medicines (Geneva: WHO, 2011), p. 4.
- 138. INCB, 2014 Annual Report, UN Doc. E/INCB/2014/1, March 2015, para. 12.
- 139. Goal 3 is Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages, UN General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development", Outcome document of the United Nations summit for the adoption of the post-2015 development agenda, 25 September 2015, p. 16.
- 140. World Health Organization, "Access to Controlled Medications Programme: Improving access to medications controlled under international drug conventions," Briefing Note, April 2012. Available from <a href="http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/quality\_safety/ACMP\_BrNote\_Genrl\_EN\_Apr2012.pdf">http://www.who.int/medicines/areas/quality\_safety/ACMP\_BrNote\_Genrl\_EN\_Apr2012.pdf</a>.
- 141. Ibid.
- 142. National Drug Board, Presidency of the Republic of Uruguay, *Uruguayan Position before UNGASS 2016*, p. 7; United States Government, "Nonpaper: UNGASS on Drugs".
- 143. "Statement by Dr. Lochan Naidoo, President, International Narcotics Control Board", Agenda Item 6 (d) International cooperation to ensure the availability of narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances for medical and scientific purposes while preventing their diversion. INCB", at the 58th session of the CND, Vienna, 9 to 17 March 2015.
- 144. UNODC, World Drug Report 2014, (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.14.XI.7, 2014), p. 3.
- 145. West Africa Commission on Drugs, Not Just in Transit, pp. 47-48.
- 146. Katie Stone (ed.), *Global State of Harm Reduction 2014* (London: Harm Reduction International, 2014), p. 10.
- 147. Intervention by H.E. Ambassador Tuvako Manongi, Permanent Representative of The Permanent Mission of The United Republic Of Tanzania to the United Nations, at the High Level Thematic Debate On The World Drug Problem, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="https://papersmart.unmeetings.org/ga/69th-session/high-level-thematic-debate-in-support-of-the-process-towards-the-2016-special-session-on-the-world-drug-problem/statements/">https://papersmart.unmeetings.org/ga/69th-session-on-the-world-drug-problem/statements/</a>.
- 148. Global Commission on Drug Policy, Taking Control, pp. 18-19.
- 149. Helena Forrester, "Russia Seeks International Anti-Methadone Coalition Ahead of UNGASS", *Talking Drugs*, 20 August 2015, available from <a href="http://www.talkingdrugs.org/russia-seeks-international-anti-methadone-coalition-ahead-of-ungass-0">http://www.talkingdrugs.org/russia-seeks-international-anti-methadone-coalition-ahead-of-ungass-0</a>.
- 150. In Russia, use or distribution of methadone can lead to 20 years in prison. Ibid.
- 151. INCB, Flexibility of Treaty Provisions as Regards Harm Reduction Measures, UN Doc. E/INCB/2002/W.13/SS.5, 30 September 2002, para. 17.
- 152. Intervention by Russia at "Identifying Common Ground for UNGASS 2016: Considering Comparative Perspectives on Drug Policy," Meeting convened by the United Nations University and the Brookings Institution, New York, 15 September 2015,
- 153. The 26 countries were Germany, Australia, Bolivia (Plurinational State of), Bulgaria, Croatia, Cyprus, Estonia, Finland, Georgia, Greece, Hungary, Latvia, Liechtenstein, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, the Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Saint Lucia, Slovenia, Spain, Switzerland and the United Kingdom. Russia, Japan, the US, Colombia, Cuba, and Sri Lanka objected to this interpretation. See, ECOSOC, Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Report on the Fifty-Second Session, UN Doc. E/CN.7/2009/12, 14 March 2008 and 11-20 March 2009, para. 155-163; Martin Jelsma, "UNGASS 2016: Prospects for Treaty Reform, p. 12.
- 154. UN General Assembly, Political Declaration on HIV and AIDS: Intensifying Our Efforts to

- Eliminate HIV and AIDS, UN Doc. A/RES/65/277, 8 July 2011, para. 59 (h).
- 155. WHO, UNODC, UNAIDS technical guide for countries to set targets for universal access to HIV prevention, treatment and care for injecting drug users - 2012 revision, (Geneva: WHO, 2012).
- 156. See "Joint Statement: Compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres", signed by International Labour Organization; UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights; United Nations Development Programme; United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organisation; United Nations Population Fund; United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees; United Nations Children's Fund; United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime; United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women; World Food Programme; World Health Organisation; and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS March 2012. And see OHCHR, "Statement by Navi Pillay, High Commissioner of Human Rights," High-level Review of the Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation Towards an Integrated and Balanced Approach to Counter the World Drug Problem, Vienna, March 13-14, 2014.
- 157. UNODC, "Report of the Executive Director: Activities of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime", E/CN.7/2015/129, 29 December 2014, para. E.1.52; United States Government, "Nonpaper: UNGASS on Drugs"
- 158. WHO, Atlas on substance use (2010): resources for the prevention and treatment of substance use disorders (Geneva: WHO, 2010); WHO, The tool to set and monitor targets for HIV prevention, diagnosis, treatment and care for key populations (2015); UNODC's HIV prevention, treatment and care in prisons: a comprehensive package of interventions (2013); UNDP's Practical Manual, Legal Environment Assessment for HIV: An operational guide to conducting national legal, regulatory and policy assessments for HIV (2014); UNAIDS's Operational guidelines for monitoring and evaluation of HIV programmes for people who inject drugs: monitoring and evaluation at the service delivery level (2011).
- 159. Concerned with drug use in the United States, President Richard Nixon, under whose administration the term 'War on Drugs' was popularized, told the US Congress, "...it is clear that the only really effective way to end heroin production is to end opium production and the growing of poppies. I will propose that as an international goal." He also stated that heroin production is made possible because morphine and codeine, essential medicines, are created from "opium production", and proposed federal research initiatives be directed at creating a suitable synthetic drug. See Richard Nixon, "Special Message to the Congress on Drug Abuse Prevention and Control", 17 June 1971, available from
  - http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=3048. Buxton, Drugs and Development, January 2015, p. 7.
- 160. Goal 3: Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages, and Goal 3.5 is Strengthen the prevention and treatment of substance abuse, including narcotic drug abuse and harmful use of alcohol, see UN General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development".
- 161. Buxton, Drugs and Development, 2015, p. 15; James Cockayne, "Breaking the Crime Trap: Factoring Crime into Development Policy", Global Observatory, 13 February 2014; Paolo Pinotti, "The Economic costs of organized crime: evidence from southern Italy", Working Paper no. 868 (Banca D'Italia Eurosistema, April 2012).
- 162. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions..., June 2015; Also see, John Collins (ed.), Ending the Drug Wars, Report of the LSE Expert Group on the Economics of Drug Policy (London: LSE, May 2014).
- 163. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions, pp. 13-14.

- 164. Organization of American States, The Drug Problem in the Americas, 2013, p 25; Catherine Martin, Casualties of War: How the War on Drugs is Harming the World's Poorest (London: Health Poverty Action, February 2015); UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions, pp. 9-10; West Africa Commission on Drugs, Not Just in Transit, p. 32.
- 165. UNODC, World Drug Report 2008.
- Kendra McSweeney et al., "Drug Policy as Conservation Policy: Narco-Deforestation", Science, vol. 343, January 2014, pp. 489-490.
- 167. General Assembly Meeting Coverage, "War on Drugs 'Painstaking, Often Thankless, Seemingly Unending' Struggle, General Assembly Hears in Thematic Debate Laying Ground for New Global Approach," Sixty-ninth General Assembly, Thematic Debate, GA/11642, 7 May 2015, available from http://www.un.org/press/en/2015/ga11642.doc.htm.
- 168. Ibid.
- 169. QMI Agency, "Exclusive: Canada's Illicit Drug Export Boom," Toronto Sun, 28 January 2012. Available from <a href="http://www.torontosun.com/2012/01/28/exclusive-canadas-illicit-drug-export-boom">http://www.torontosun.com/2012/01/28/exclusive-canadas-illicit-drug-export-boom</a>.
- West Africa Commission on Drugs, Not Just in Transit, p. 8; General Assembly Meeting Coverage, "'Painstaking, Often Thankless, Seemingly Unending' Struggle", 7 May 2015.
- 171. UN General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development"; see, related, The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, "Organized Crime: A Cross-Cutting Threat to Sustainable Development" (Geneva: January 2015).
- 172. "Statement by H.E. Sam K. Kutesa, President of the 69th Session of the General Assembly", at the Opening of the High-Level Thematic Debate on the World Drug Problem, New York, 7 May 2015, available from <a href="http://www.un.org/pga/070515\_opening-statement-hl-world-drug-problem/">http://www.un.org/pga/070515\_opening-statement-hl-world-drug-problem/</a>.
- 173. "Statement By Second Secretary Ms. Fatma Abdelkawy, The Permanent Mission of the Arab Republic of Egypt to the United Nations in New York", at the High Level Thematic Debate in Support of the Process towards the 2016 Special Session of the United Nations General Assembly on the World Drug Problem, New York, 7 May 2015; See also Algeria's statement for similar comments.
- 174. Paul Schemm And Smail Bellaoualli, "Morocco, top hash provider, mulls legislation to break marijuana taboo and legalize growing", *The Globe and Mail*, 7 October 2014, available from <a href="http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/morocco-top-hash-provider-mulls-legislation-to-break-marijuana-taboo-and-legalize-growing/article20959360/?page=all; RT, "Morocco seeks legalization of marijuana cultivation and exports", *RT*, 5 December 2013, available at <a href="http://www.rt.com/news/morocco-marijuana-legalize-bill-735/">http://www.rt.com/news/morocco-marijuana-legalize-bill-735/</a>.
- 175. CND, "Promoting the implementation of the United Nations Guiding Principles on Alternative Development", E/CN.7/2015/L.7/Rev.1, 12 March 2015.
- 176. Buxton, Drugs and Development, p. 4.
- 177. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions.
- 178. Official Records of the Economic and Social Council, 2015, Supplement No. 8A (E/2015/28/Add.1), pp. 58-59.
- 179. It reads, 'Consider as a State policy, according to the different national realities, a set of measures to enhance the incorporation of the community, with a territorial approach, in productive, socioeconomic and environmental protection projects and programs, to reduce the likelihood of their involvement in illicit drug-related activities and promote

- integral human development, including sustainable alternative, integral development, including preventive, as appropriate'. CELAC, "Quito Declaration".
- 180. UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimensions, p. 8.
- 181. IAEG-SDG, "List of Proposed Indicators", 11 August 2015, available from http://unstats.un.org/sdgs/files/List%20of%20Indicator%20Proposals%2011-8-2015.pdf.
- 182. See e.g. Robert Muggah, Katherine Aguirre and Ilona Szabo de Carvalho, Measurements Matter: Designing New Metrics for Drug Policies that Work, Strategic Paper 12 (Rio de Janeiro: Igarapé Institute, January 2015); UNDP, Addressing the Development Dimension, p. 35; and Werb, et al., "Consensus statement: The Need to Update Drug Policy Metrics," (Toronto: International Centre for Science in Drug Policy, 2015).
- 183. "...in particular, with full respect for the sovereignty and territorial integrity of States, the principle of non-intervention in the internal affairs of States, all human rights, fundamental freedoms, the inherent dignity of all individuals and the principles of equal rights and mutual respect among States;" See *Political Declaration and Plan of Action*, 2009.
- 184. CND, Strengthening cooperation between the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and other United Nations entities for the promotion of human rights in the implementation of the international drug control treaties, UN Doc. CND 51/12, 2008; UNODC, "UNODC and the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights", Position Paper, 2012.
- 185. See Contributions to the Zero-Draft UNGASS outcome document from the US, United Kingdom, the EU, CELAC, and Uruguay, available from <a href="http://idpc.net/alerts/2015/09/the-zero-draft-for-the-2016-ungass-contributions-from-member-states-and-regional-bodies">http://idpc.net/alerts/2015/09/the-zero-draft-for-the-2016-ungass-contributions-from-member-states-and-regional-bodies</a>.
- 186. Letter from Yury Fedotov, Executive Director of UNODC to Human Rights Watch, 22 August 2014, available from <a href="https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/2014\_09\_22\_PUB%20Letter%20from%20Yury%20Fedotov%20UNODC.pdf">https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/related\_material/2014\_09\_22\_PUB%20Letter%20from%20Yury%20Fedotov%20UNODC.pdf</a>.
- 187. National Drug Board, Presidency of the Republic of Uruguay, *Uruguayan Position before UNGASS 2016*.
- 188. Presidency of the Council of the European Union, EU Contribution for the UNGASS outcome document.
- 189. Human Rights Council, UN Doc. A/HRC/30/65.
- 190. Damon Barrett, "Reflections on Human Rights and International Drug Control," in John Collins and Nicholas Kitchen (eds.), Governing the Global Drug Wars, LSE Ideas (London: LSE, October 2012), p. 60.
- 191. Presidency of the Council of the European Union, *EU Contribution for the UNGASS outcome document*.
- 192. United States Government, "Nonpaper: UNGASS on Drugs".
- 193. CND, "Strengthening cooperation with the scientific community, including academia, and promoting scientific research in drug demand and supply reduction policies in order to find effective solutions to various aspects of the world drug problem", UN Doc. E/CN.7/2015/L.10/Rev.1, 16 March 2015.
- 194. UN General Assembly, Political Declaration and Global Programme of Action adopted by the General Assembly at its seventeenth special session, devoted to the question of international co-operation against illicit production, supply, demand, trafficking and distribution of narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances, A/RES/S-17/2, 23 February 1990; "Report of the Secretary General: Enhancement of the Efficiency of the United Nations Structure for Drug Abuse Control", UN Doc. A/45/652/Add.1, 24 October 1990; and UN General Assembly, Enhancement of the United Nations structure for drug abuse control, A/RES/45/179, 21 December 1990.

- 195. UN General Assembly, Global programme of action against illicit narcotic drugs, UN Doc. A/RES/44/141, 15 December 1998; Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Strengthening the United Nations Machinery for Drug Control, CND 42<sup>nd</sup> session, Vienna, 16-25 March 1999, UN Doc. E/CN.7/1999/5, 7 December 1998. See also UN ECOSOC, Review of the United Nations International Drug Control Programme: strengthening the United Nations machinery for international drug control within the scope of the existing international drug control treaties and in accordance with the basic principles of the Charter of the United Nations, UN Doc. Resolution 1997/3, 21 July 1997.
- 196. UN General Assembly, "Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development"; Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, "About Major Groups and other stakeholders," available from <a href="https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/majorgroups/about">https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/majorgroups/about</a>; Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, "Post 2015 process and Major Groups and other stakeholders", available from <a href="https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/majorgroups/post2015">https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/majorgroups/post2015</a>; Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform, "UN System Technical Support Team", available from <a href="https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/owg.html">https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/owg.html</a>.
- 197. Expert Group Meeting on the Indicator Framework for the Post-2015 Development Agenda, "Informal Note for Statistical Commission agenda item 3 (a) Data in support of the post-2015 development agenda (i) Broader measures of progress", New York, 25-26 February 2015.
- 198. UN General Assembly, Political Declaration of the High-level Meeting of the General Assembly on the Prevention and Control of Non-communicable Diseases, UN Doc. A/RES/66/2, 24 January 2012, para. 61.
- 199. Those consulted include Member States, relevant United Nations system agencies, funds and programmes, international financial institutions, development banks and other key international organizations, health professionals, academia, civil society and the private sector. See WHO, Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases 2013-2020 (Geneva: WHO, 2013).
- 200. WHO, Global action plan for the prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases 2013-2020 (Geneva: WHO, 2013), p. 5.
- 201. Ibid.
- 202. The Union of Concerned Scientists, "The IPCC: Who Are They and Why Do Their Climate Reports Matter?", available from <a href="http://www.ucsusa.org/global\_warming/science\_and\_impacts/science/ipcc-backgrounder.html#.Va0g9Lc1Ki4">http://www.ucsusa.org/global\_warming/science\_and\_impacts/science/ipcc-backgrounder.html#.Va0g9Lc1Ki4</a>.
- 203. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, "Structure: How does the IPCC work?" available at <a href="https://www.ipcc.ch/organization/organization\_structure.shtml#excom">www.ipcc.ch/organization/organization\_structure.shtml#excom</a>.
- 204. Report of the Conference of the Parties on its seventeenth session, held in Durban from 28 November to 11 December 2011, Addendum, Part Two: Action taken by the Conference of the Parties at its seventeenth session, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2011/9/Add.1, 15 March 2012, para. 2.
- 205. "Decision 12/CP.20 Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change", para. 3-7, in Report of the Conference of the Parties on its twentieth session, held in Lima from 1 to 14 December 2014, Addendum Part two: Action taken by the Conference of the Parties at its twentieth session, UN Doc. FCCC/CP/2014/10/Add.2, 2 February 2015.
- 206. High-Level Segment, CND, Political Declaration and Plan of Action, 2009.
- 207. "Secretary-General's Remarks to ECOSOC High-Level Segment and Global Launch of the 2015 MDG Report", Oslo, 6 July 2015, available from <a href="http://www.un.org/sg/statements/index.asp?nid=8804">http://www.un.org/sg/statements/index.asp?nid=8804</a>.
- 208. Muggah et al., Measurements Matter: Designing New Metrics for Drug Policies that Work.



## **United Nations University**

Office at the United Nations 2 UN Plaza, DC2-2060 New York, NY 10017

www.unu.edu